The Fossil Fuel Industry's Use of SLAPPs and Judicial Harassment in the United States

POLICY BRIEF

SEPTEMBER 2022

SUMMARY

EarthRights International identified 152 cases in the past ten years where the fossil fuel industry has used strategic lawsuits against public participation (SLAPPs) and other judicial harassment tactics in attempts to silence or punish its critics in the United States.

The fossil fuel industry is not alone in its use of these tactics but stands out for the brazenness and scale of its attacks. SLAPPs and other types of judicial harassment are an ever-present threat to many people in the United States who speak up on political and social issues. This affects people across the political spectrum.

What is happening in the United States is part of a broader global trend of closing civic space, where those who exercise their fundamental rights to speak up about matters of public interest face retaliation in the form of judicial harassment and physical violence.

The First Amendment to the U.S. Constitution sits at the very heart of American democracy. To prevent the U.S. legal system from being used to stifle First Amendment rights, we recommend several steps that policymakers, civil society, and the private sector should take to end the use of judicial harassment tactics in the United States. In this policy brief, we have provided specific guidance on how to:

- Promote broader public awareness of the threat.
- Provide at-risk people and organizations with access to legal support.
- Adopt anti-SLAPP laws for all federal and state courts.
- Hold lawyers accountable for using abusive tactics.
- End the practice of treating protesters like terrorists.

These recommendations are not only relevant to environmental and social justice activists but to all people in the United States who want to exercise their rights to speak up about issues that matter to their communities.

INTRODUCTION

In July 2016, the U.S. government gave permission for a fossil fuel company, Energy Transfer Partners, to run an oil pipeline beneath a lake in North Dakota that provides the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe with their primary source of drinking water. For months, the tribe had opposed the Dakota Access Pipeline, which threatened to contaminate their water and damage dozens of sacred sites.¹ The government's decision sparked outrage across the United States and turned the pipeline into a symbol of the struggle to protect Indigenous sovereignty and land rights.² Thousands of supporters arrived in North Dakota to join protests to block construction from moving forward.

Tensions escalated quickly. Energy Transfer Partners collaborated with federal law enforcement agencies and local police as they arrested hundreds. Protesters reported being attacked by private security forces with dogs and mace, while the pipeline company allegedly sent undercover agents to infiltrate the protest camps.³

Within weeks of taking office, President Trump provided the final permissions needed for the project to be completed.⁴ With the pipeline built, Energy Transfer Partners turned to the courts with a different goal in mind. In August 2017, the company sued several Greenpeace entities and others, alleging that their support for the Standing Rock protests made them part of a "network of putative not-for-profits and rogue eco-terrorist groups."⁵ The company demanded \$900 million in damages under the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations (RICO) Act, a law created to fight the mafia. Later, the company added several other individuals, including Indigenous water protectors, to the lawsuit.⁶

The purpose of these lawsuits was not to recover damages⁷ but to intimidate other would-be protesters—Energy Transfer Partners was involved in several pipeline projects around the country that had stirred local opposition. The company's chief executive, Kelcy Warren, told a North Dakota news anchor, "Could we get some monetary damages out of this thing, and probably will we? Yeah, sure. Is that my primary objective? Absolutely not. It's to send a message—you can't do this, this is unlawful, and it's not going to be tolerated in the United States."⁸

The National Guard and police advance toward a water protector holding an eagle feather at a camp near the Standing Rock Reservation in the direct path of the Dakota Access pipeline where 117 people were arrested. Photo by: Richard Bluecloud Castaneda/Greenpeace



Michael Bowe, a lawyer at Kasowitz, Benson & Torres LLP who represented Energy Transfer Partners, had also helped another corporation bring a multimillion-dollar lawsuit against several Greenpeace offices the year before.⁹ In an interview with Bloomberg News, he claimed that other companies were thinking of filing their own RICO lawsuits against environmental and social justice activists.¹⁰

Civil society organizations realized the dangerous implications of Energy Transfer Partners' lawsuits and Bowe's threat of more to come. In an amicus brief submitted to the federal court, the ACLU and other organizations wrote, "If permitted to proceed beyond the pleading phase, this litigation would have the inevitable and impermissible consequence of stifling the activities of law-abiding nonprofit advocacy organizations across the political spectrum, upending democratic principles rooted in the First Amendment."¹¹

Energy Transfer Partners lost its lawsuit in federal court, but the company quickly filed another lawsuit against Greenpeace, this time in North Dakota state court. Several years later, the litigation continues.

The Dakota Access Pipeline lawsuits have become an emblematic example of how the rich and powerful weaponize the courts in an attempt to silence their critics. They can do this without even winning their case. The nonpartisan Uniform Law Commission describes **strategic lawsuits against public participation (or SLAPPs)** as the use of the civil litigation system "not to seek redress or relief for harm or to vindicate one's legal rights, but rather to silence or intimidate citizens by subjecting them to costly and lengthy litigation."¹²

Democracy is built on the premise that everyone has the right to voice their concerns and hold those in power accountable for their actions. The United States is a litigious society—almost every major societal debate ends up in the courts. However, SLAPPs cross an ethical line, turning the courts into a blunt instrument that the powerful can use to trample on the rights of the less powerful. A SLAPP, especially one brought by a multimillion-dollar corporation, can be an effective way to stop people from raising concerns about environmental pollution, public health, human rights, corruption, and other issues that are in the public interest.

We identified 152 cases in the past ten years where the fossil fuel industry used SLAPPs and related tactics against its critics.

Companies and individuals file hundreds of SLAPPs each year in state and federal courts. They target community leaders, journalists, activists, and everyday citizens from across the political spectrum who speak up about a wide range of issues.¹³

In this policy brief, EarthRights examines a subset of SLAPPs—those that the fossil fuel industry has brought against its critics in the United States.¹⁴ EarthRights has provided legal representation for numerous organizations and activists in SLAPP cases brought by fossil fuel companies worldwide. As the impacts of climate change become more apparent, the fossil fuel industry has responded to growing political pressure in part by retaliating against those who challenge its practices. SLAPPs are one of the tactics that fossil fuel companies have repeatedly used.

Through open-source research and interviews, we identified 152 cases in the past ten years where the fossil fuel industry used SLAPPs and related tactics against its critics. Based on the patterns that emerged, we recommend steps that policymakers, civil society, and the private sector can take to end the use of SLAPPs in the United States.

WHAT IS A SLAPP?

The term SLAPP refers to a lawsuit whose intention is to silence or punish those who exercise their constitutionally protected First Amendment rights to speak up about a matter of public concern.¹⁵ Professors Penelope Canan and George Pring, who coined the term, observed: "The apparent goal of SLAPPs is to stop citizens from exercising their political rights or to punish them for having done so. SLAPPs send a clear message: there is a 'price' for speaking out politically. The price is a multimillion-dollar lawsuit and the expenses, lost resources, and emotional stress such litigation brings."¹⁶

SLAPPs are difficult to detect because they masquerade as legitimate lawsuits and can appear in different forms. Most SLAPPs appear as defamation claims but can also appear as other claims such as invasion of privacy, conspiracy, or interference with contract.¹⁷ See Box 1 for examples of telltale signs that help to distinguish a SLAPP from a legitimate lawsuit.

Courts will eventually dismiss most SLAPPs because a person cannot be held liable in court for exercising their constitutionally protected rights. However, the damage occurs well before this point. Many concerned citizens, activists, journalists, and community leaders cannot afford a prolonged fight against a large corporation in court. Most do not want to spend years of their lives tied up in litigation with the threat of losing their homes, savings, jobs, or reputations hanging over their heads.

Many SLAPP victims choose to quietly end their advocacy rather than go through litigation. They reach settlement agreements with their attackers, signing away their First Amendment rights. As Tammie Carson, an activist targeted with a SLAPP for protesting the Keystone XL pipeline, explained, "I had no choice but to settle or lose my home and everything I've worked for my entire life."¹⁸



A group of demonstrators gather outside the Morton County Sheriff office in Mandan, North Dakota, October 11, 2016, waiting for fellow water protectors to be released from jail. The protesters were arrested the day before during a peaceful demonstration against the construction of the Dakota Access Pipeline. Photo by: Cayla Nimmo

Box 1: Telltale Signs of a SLAPP

SLAPPs generally have one or more telltale signs:¹⁹

- **Nature of the defendant:** SLAPPs usually target activists, nonprofit organizations, journalists, media organizations, and concerned citizens who speak up about a matter of public concern.
- **Track record of the plaintiff:** Certain individuals, companies, and law firms have a track record of repeatedly using SLAPPs and other judicial harassment tactics against their critics.
- **Nature of the activity targeted:** SLAPPs often accuse the defendant of a "wrongful activity" that is actually an activity protected under the First Amendment of the U.S. Constitution, such as journalism or nonviolent protest.
- **Power imbalance between the parties:** SLAPPs often occur when the plaintiff has significantly more resources for a legal battle than the defendant. This includes financial resources, as well as political resources that can be used to influence the behavior of law enforcement and other government officials.
- **Disproportionate claims of damages:** SLAPP filers often seek disproportionately high damages from the defendant to "send a message," even if they do not have evidence to show that they suffered any harm. In cases where the defendant caused minor damage during civil disobedience, the SLAPP filer often seizes the opportunity to "destroy" their opponent and put them at risk of losing their homes and life savings.
- Use of the litigation process itself to punish the defendant: Litigation is often costly and psychologically stressful. Legitimate plaintiffs typically want to conclude their cases as quickly and efficiently as possible because their goal is to win their case. Many SLAPP filers, however, take advantage of the stresses of this process to drag out the case as long as possible, drive up the costs for the defendant, embarrass the defendant in public, or bankrupt the defendant.²⁰
- Attempts to create a broader chilling effect: SLAPP filers often try to use a lawsuit to send a message to a broader community of people by naming multiple people who are only loosely connected to the alleged wrongdoing as defendants, sending subpoenas to a wide range of people involved in a network or community, or singling out members of the community who are most vulnerable to intimidation due to their personal circumstances.

SLAPP TRENDS IN THE FOSSIL FUEL INDUSTRY

We reviewed 152 cases over the past ten years where the fossil fuel industry has used SLAPPs and related tactics to target its critics in the United States. The Annex describes these cases in more detail. Several patterns emerged in our review of these cases.

Fossil fuel companies are using both lawsuits and subpoenas to intimidate their critics.

The term "SLAPP" often refers specifically to lawsuits. However, activists do not need to be defendants in a lawsuit to be targeted. Fossil fuel corporations have also used subpoenas and other strategies to intimidate and harass their critics. Box 2 describes some of the judicial harassment tactics used by the industry that we encountered in our research.

Plaintiffs and defendants in civil lawsuits regularly use subpoenas to obtain information from third parties, requiring them to turn over documents or answer questions under oath during a deposition. This is an important part of the litigation process but is vulnerable to abuse.

Subpoenas are abusive primarily when they seek records of a person's protected free speech, assembly, or association under the guise that these activities are wrongful. Abusive subpoenas can arise out of an underlying SLAPP lawsuit, or they can arise out of a legitimate lawsuit. Subpoenas can force a person to turn over personal information. They can pressure organizations to turn over membership lists, donor lists, and internal strategy documents, even if that information has only tangential relevance to the underlying lawsuit. For example, Exxon has responded to several climate change lawsuits by attempting to subpoena a wide range of government officials and civil society organizations in pursuit of a debunked theory that these actors are all part of a "conspiracy" against the company.

Courts have dismissed most of the fossil fuel industry's abusive subpoenas or limited them on First Amendment grounds. However, even the threat of a subpoena can have a chilling effect. Responding can take hundreds or thousands of hours of time and substantial resources. Abusive subpoenas are also an effective way to target an entire network of people through a single lawsuit. As with SLAPPs, this tactic can fracture a movement and alienate individuals, as people become more hesitant to communicate or share information.²¹

Of the 152 cases that we reviewed, 53 were abusive subpoenas. ExxonMobil and Chevron are the most prolific users of this tactic. For example, in 2012, Chevron tried to obtain the private communications of dozens of activists, lawyers, and scientists in retaliation for criticism of

its environmental pollution in the Amazon region. Likewise, in 2016, Exxon retaliated against investigations into its climate change practices. In 2015 and 2016, the attorneys general of New York, Massachusetts, and the U.S. Virgin Islands opened investigations into allegations that Exxon had made fraudulent statements about climate change risks to investors. Exxon responded by suing the attorneys general,²² targeting nonprofit organizations and climate change experts with broad-ranging subpoenas, and threatening to depose 17 other state attorneys general.²³

Box 2: Examples of Judicial Harassment

Examples of judicial harassment include:

- **SLAPP lawsuits** that attempt to drag critics through lengthy, costly, and stressful litigation.
- **Abusive subpoenas** that attempt to access critics' private information by portraying their legitimate First Amendment activities as part of a conspiracy or other wrongdoing.
- **Abusive cease-and-desist letters** that threaten to sue critics for exercising their legitimate First Amendment rights, leading them to self-censor themselves.
- **Improper funding arrangements with local police** that co-opt the public security role of police and incentivize disproportionate targeting of the company's critics.

Fossil fuel companies have tried to use judicial harassment to prevent activists from joining together to form larger social justice movements.

Many people are responding to the growing climate change crisis by joining "movements," in which civil society organizations, activists, and communities from diverse backgrounds join coalitions to protest or campaign against emblematic fossil fuel projects. Movements have political power, attract significant media attention, and threaten the fossil fuel industry's ability to influence lawmakers, the media, and public perception.²⁴ Fossil fuel companies have attempted to use SLAPPs and other judicial harassment tactics to stop large movements from forming around their projects.

To discourage collaboration among activists, the fossil fuel industry has included conspiracy claims as part of its lawsuits and legal actions. Conspiracy claims are a standard part of lawsuits and allow someone to be held liable for harm even if they are not the primary actor. If used successfully to target nonviolent advocacy, however, this legal strategy could allow an organization or individual activist to be held liable for damage that occurs during a protest that is outside of their control.²⁵ This would deter many people from joining or organizing protests.

To date, the fossil fuel industry has not been successful in using judicial harassment to target movements. The Dakota Access Pipeline SLAPPs relied initially on conspiracy claims brought under RICO. In its complaint, the Energy Transfer Partners tried to portray nonviolent advocacy as mafia-like racketeering: "This case involves a network of putative not-for-profits and rogue eco-terrorist groups who employ patterns of criminal activity and campaigns of misinformation to target legitimate companies and industries with fabricated environmental claims and other purposed misconduct, inflicting billions of dollars in damage."²⁶

In 2018 and 2019, the federal court dismissed Energy Transfer Partners' lawsuits, ruling that the company's interpretation of RICO was "dangerously broad," and that the law cannot be used to connect public criticism to remote criminal activities.²⁷ The court wrote, "Otherwise, the Government, individuals, corporations, and interest groups could use criminal and civil liability under RICO to curtail almost any disagreeable, arguably protected speech."²⁸

Nevertheless, the threat remains. The company, which rebranded itself as "Energy Transfer LP" in 2018, refiled its SLAPP against several Greenpeace entities in North Dakota state court. Meanwhile, in 2018, Exxon attempted to force California local government officials and their attorneys to submit to depositions, alleging that the climate change lawsuits filed by these governments were part of a conspiracy.²⁹ Texas's Supreme Court disagreed.³⁰

Fossil fuel companies are combining judicial harassment with counterinsurgency tactics to target protesters.

In several cases, fossil fuel companies have used judicial harassment in combination with other tactics, including counterinsurgency-like operations.³¹ In response to the protests against the Dakota Access Pipeline, for example, Energy Transfer Partners allegedly sent undercover agents to infiltrate protest camps, used aerial and audio surveillance, tracked the movements of individual protesters, developed propaganda to shift public opinion against the protesters, and attempted to convince law enforcement authorities to apply anti-terrorism laws against the protesters.³² The company appears to have used information collected from these operations to file its SLAPPs.³³ As the litigation proceeded, it became apparent that the company's information was often inaccurate, perhaps skewed by the private security forces' preconceived biases of the protesters as "terrorists" and "jihadists."³⁴

Multiple pipeline companies have also entered improper arrangements with public law enforcement units, effectively co-opting them to serve in private security functions and use the power of the state to target protesters who are deemed problematic by the company.³⁵ This has blurred the line between public and private security forces and has led to troublesome reports of human rights violations against those who are arrested and detained.³⁶

For example, Enbridge—the Canadian company that built the Line 3 pipeline in Minnesota—provided more than \$3 million in funding to local police departments in the counties along the pipeline through an escrow account. Police officers were able to bill hours, at overtime rates, to the escrow account for their work surveilling, harassing, and arresting protesters. Unsurprisingly, records showed a disproportionately heavy police presence along the pipeline.³⁷

Additionally, fossil fuel companies have lobbied for anti-protest laws that impose stricter penalties on protesters.³⁸ For example, some laws have turned minor offenses that sometimes happen during protests and civil disobedience, such as trespassing on private property, into felonies if they occur near "critical infrastructure."³⁹ To date, 17 states have passed such measures into law.⁴⁰

Demonstrators march in protest of the Line 3 pipeline construction in Minnesota. Photo by: Ben Hoffman



Fossil fuel companies are receiving support for these attacks from industry associations.

Some fossil fuel companies act alone when targeting their critics, but others receive the support of industry associations. Many fossil fuel companies in the United States are members of associations—including national associations such as the American Petroleum Institute, the National Association of Manufacturers, the Independent Petroleum Association of America, and the Association of Oil Pipelines, as well as state and regional associations. These associations lobby on behalf of the industry's interests and provide companies with public communications support.

Industry associations have set up numerous communications initiatives across the country that are anonymously funded and intended to create the impression that the fossil fuel companies enjoy more public support on controversial issues than they do (a practice known as "astroturfing").⁴¹ In 2020, the New York Times documented how many of these initiatives link back to the public relations firm FTI Consulting, especially in service of its main client, Exxon Mobil.⁴²

These initiatives have sometimes become involved in smear campaigns against SLAPP victims. For example, in Pennsylvania, the industry supported several local blogs that targeted landowner Ray Kemble, a prominent critic of Cabot Oil and Gas Corporation's fracking projects.⁴³ The smear campaign coincided with a SLAPP that Cabot filed against Kemble.

Similarly, in conjunction with Exxon's attempts to depose California local government officials who filed climate change lawsuits against the company, the Manufacturers Accountability Project—an initiative of the National Association of Manufacturers, where Exxon sits on the board—launched personal attacks against Mayor Serge Dedina of Imperial Beach, California, one of the prominent public officials bringing these lawsuits.⁴⁴

The involvement of fossil fuel industry associations in these attacks is worrisome, not only because of their expansive reach and political influence but also because it shows a broader acceptance within the industry of the use of these tactics.

What is happening in the United States is part of a global trend.

What is happening in the United States is not unique. Each year, thousands of people worldwide suffer attacks for speaking up about human rights and environmental issues.

In many countries, well-connected business leaders and politicians order attacks and assassinations of their critics with impunity. Human rights organizations are tracking these killings. Front Line Defenders, for example, documented 358 killings of human rights defenders in 2021, and 331 killings in 2020.⁴⁵ Those who speak up about environmental, land, and Indigenous issues face higher levels of violence than any other group.⁴⁶

However, most attacks are not killings. Human rights organizations have only recently started to track non-lethal attacks. The initial results are alarming. For example, the Business and Human Rights Resource Center identified 615 attacks in 2021 on human rights defenders who spoke up about business-related issues worldwide. The five most dangerous sectors all related to natural resources. Three out of five attacks involved judicial harassment, including SLAPPs.⁴⁷



During the Dakota Access Pipeline protests, unarmed Indigenous Water Protectors engineered a makeshift wooden pedestrian bridge over the Cantapeta Creek to access ancestral burial grounds they believed were being damaged by construction. As law enforcement officials pulled the bridge apart with boats, the Water Protectors swam and used their own boats to cross the water, where they were met with tear gas, pepper spray and rubber bullets. Incidents such as this one between the Water Protectors and law enforcement occurred throughout the Dakota Access Pipeline protests. Photo by: Richard Bluecloud Castaneda/Greenpeace

RECOMMENDATIONS

The fossil fuel industry has a long history of using retaliatory tactics to silence its critics but is not the only offender. SLAPPs and other types of judicial harassment are an ever-present threat to many people in the United States who speak up on political and social issues. This affects people across the political spectrum. Fortunately, numerous efforts are underway—on a bipartisan basis in some cases—to protect the First Amendment rights that are so foundational to American democracy. Box 3 summarizes our key recommendations.

Box 3: Strategies for Ending the Use of SLAPPs and Judicial Harassment

- Promote broader public awareness of the threat.
- Provide at-risk people and organizations with access to legal support.
- Adopt anti-SLAPP laws for all federal and state courts.
- Hold lawyers accountable for using abusive tactics.
- End the fossil fuel industry's practice of treating protesters like terrorists.

Promote broader public awareness of the threat.

Civil society and media organizations should seek opportunities to build public awareness of the threat posed by SLAPPs and other types of judicial harassment. Many people understand how retaliatory lawsuits are wrong but having a common language to describe these cases makes it easier to condemn their use. Some of the nation's most prominent SLAPP filers, such as Congressman Devin Nunes⁴⁸ and the late West Virginia coal baron Robert Murray,⁴⁹ have inadvertently raised public awareness through their outrageous lawsuits. Murray famously made the mistake of suing comedian John Oliver, only to have his SLAPP become the focus of an episode on Oliver's *Last Week Tonight* that has garnered over 20 million YouTube views.⁵⁰

While public awareness of SLAPPs is growing, civil society organizations should continue to support victims in sharing their stories. Journalists can also help build public awareness when reporting on these cases by explaining what SLAPPs are and describing these cases as part of a broader pattern rather than isolated incidents.

Provide at-risk people and organizations with access to legal support.

Civil society and media organizations should provide support for at-risk people and organizations before attacks occur. Civil society organizations, including members of the Protect the Protest Task Force, provide training for activists and journalists to help protect against judicial harassment. They are helping smaller organizations, community leaders, activists, and independent journalists to connect with public interest lawyers and communications teams to ensure that they do not become isolated. Through "Know Your Rights" training and access to pro bono legal defense, people who speak up about corporate wrongdoing are less susceptible to intimidation and more confident that they are acting within their rights. Efforts should continue to ensure that this training is available to those most at risk.

Adopt anti-SLAPP laws for all federal and state courts.

Congress and state legislatures should adopt strong anti-SLAPP laws that cover all federal and state courts. Anti-SLAPP legislation has proved to be one of the most effective ways to protect those who exercise their First Amendment rights in the public interest. These laws allow defendants to file a special motion to get a SLAPP quickly thrown out of court. If the court concludes that the lawsuit is a SLAPP, the plaintiff generally must pay the defendant's legal fees. This "fee-shifting" serves several purposes: it punishes the SLAPP filer, helps to minimize the damage imposed on the SLAPP victim, and helps to deter future SLAPPs.

Most state anti-SLAPP statutes have bipartisan support. The nonpartisan Public Participation Project reviewed the voting records for state anti-SLAPP laws and found that all but four passed with unanimous support or minimal opposition.⁵¹

Currently, 32 states and the District of Columbia have anti-SLAPP statutes, but these vary in quality and scope.⁵² There is no federal anti-SLAPP legislation providing consistent coverage in federal courts.⁵³ This inconsistency across federal and state courts opens the door to "forum shopping," where SLAPP filers can bring their cases in locations where anti-SLAPP laws are weak. Virginia, for example, has gained a reputation as a jurisdiction that attracts "libel tourism."⁵⁴

In 2020, the nonpartisan Uniform Law Commission adopted a model state anti-SLAPP statute and is currently advocating for more consistent anti-SLAPP protections across the country.⁵⁵ The Uniform Law Commission's model statute provides a useful starting point on which states can build their anti-SLAPP statutes.

Trial lawyers' associations should engage actively in anti-SLAPP legislative efforts to ensure a balanced approach between plaintiffs' and defendants' rights. Most existing anti-SLAPP laws rely on mechanisms such as mandatory fee-shifting that can be found in "tort reform" efforts.⁵⁶ Tort reform is a corporate-backed movement to make the courts less accessible to plaintiffs, including the victims of harm by corporations, which is usually framed in terms of discouraging a flood of frivolous lawsuits.⁵⁷ Indeed, under most state anti-SLAPP laws, even the world's largest corporations can claim to be victims of SLAPPs and can recover fees from much smaller, less-resourced plaintiffs.

At the federal level, debates over tort reform are divisive. The Republican Party generally supports tort reform and the Democratic Party generally supports increased access to justice for victims of corporate abuse. Accordingly, federal anti-SLAPP legislation needs to be based on a careful balancing of plaintiffs' and defendants' rights in order to be passed on a bipartisan basis.

Trial lawyers' associations—which represent the interests of plaintiff-side attorneys—have started to engage in the design of anti-SLAPP laws. At the state level, engagement by trial lawyers' associations has resulted in more balanced anti-SLAPP statutes in both Washington State and Texas. These efforts should continue as the Uniform Law Commission works to update anti-SLAPP laws around the country.

Hold lawyers accountable for using abusive tactics.

Courts and bar associations should discipline lawyers who take SLAPP cases. SLAPPs and judicial harassment do not occur without the support of lawyers. In many SLAPP cases, law firms not only help their clients to bring the lawsuits but also provide public relations advice to amplify the effect of the SLAPP. Stronger disciplinary action could disincentivize lawyers from taking these cases.

Rule 11 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure allows federal courts to impose sanctions on lawyers and parties to a lawsuit.⁵⁸ Courts can sanction lawyers with penalties, fees, disbarment, and other consequences. In practice, however, courts are hesitant to discipline lawyers under this rule. More vigorous guidance for applying Rule 11 sanctions in SLAPP cases would help to make this a more effective deterrent.⁵⁹

Likewise, bar associations could discipline attorneys who help to bring SLAPP cases. Rule 3.1 of the American Bar Association's Model Rules of Professional Conduct prohibits lawyers from bringing frivolous lawsuits where there is no basis in law or fact.⁶⁰ Every state has adopted this rule or a related standard.⁶¹ Lawyers tend to be reluctant to bring complaints against other lawyers, however, so bar associations should have automatic mechanisms to review conduct in suits that have been dismissed under an anti-SLAPP statute. Disciplinary actions should also "flow to the top," considering that junior lawyers sometimes bring SLAPPs under the direction of senior partners.

Federal judicial conferences and state judicial oversight bodies should sanction those who use abusive subpoenas. Abusive subpoenas are already a sanctionable offense in federal court, at least in theory. According to Rule 45 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, "A party or attorney responsible for issuing and serving a subpoena must take reasonable steps to avoid imposing undue burden or expense on a person subject to the subpoena. The court for the district where compliance is required must enforce this duty and impose an appropriate sanction—which may include lost earnings and reasonable attorney's fees—on a party or attorney who fails to comply."⁶² As with Rule 11, however, courts rarely impose sanctions under Rule 45.

The Judicial Conference, the national policy-making body of the federal courts, should conduct a review of judicial harassment practices that allow parties to use the courts to stifle First Amendment protections. A result of this review could be adding additional protections into Rule 45 that instruct judges to monitor for and sanction the use of abusive subpoenas, SLAPPs, and other judicial harassment tactics. States could follow a similar process.

End the practice of treating protesters like terrorists.

Companies should adopt policies of non-retaliation against their critics. Globally, corporate leaders are paying more attention to the importance of protecting civic space and human rights defenders.⁶³ A robust civic space helps safeguard against corruption, opaque government processes, and other challenges that make it more difficult for American businesses to compete in global markets.

Fossil fuel companies, supported by the industry associations that lobby on their behalf, should adopt non-retaliation policies in which they put in place safeguards against the use of violence, judicial harassment, counterinsurgency tactics, and smear campaigns against their critics and local communities that host their projects.⁶⁴ BP, for example, has already taken an initial step in this direction, including a commitment in their 2020 human rights policy not to tolerate or contribute to attacks, including physical and legal attacks, against people who exercise their human rights to freedom of expression, peaceful protest, assembly, or association.⁶⁵

Non-retaliation commitments should extend to companies' dealings with public and private security forces. Companies should not encourage, fund, or tolerate efforts by law enforcement agencies to criminalize people who exercise their fundamental rights to express their views.

Federal and state law enforcement agencies should stop treating protesters like terrorists. Fossil fuel companies are not acting alone. As discussed in this policy brief, some oil and gas pipeline companies are collaborating with law enforcement agencies to harass and criminalize protesters. There is a "revolving door" between public and private security forces, such that the internal culture of one affects the other. The U.S. government should take steps to ensure that its law enforcement and security agencies do not perpetuate myths that treat environmental activists and social justice leaders as terrorists.⁶⁶

The federal government should catalyze reforms in the fossil fuel industry by placing conditionalities on the various forms of government support that prop up the industry. Finally, history suggests that the fossil fuel industry will not change its environmental or human rights performance unless compelled to do so. The U.S. government can help to catalyze these reforms by placing conditionalities on licenses, subsidies, federal leases, financing, and other forms of support for the fossil fuel industry. The fossil fuel industry's business model relies heavily on support from the federal government to sustain itself. There is no reason that taxpayer dollars should encourage the use of these tactics.

CONCLUSION

In this policy brief, we examined the fossil fuel industry's use of SLAPPs and other forms of judicial harassment in the United States. The fossil fuel industry is not alone in its use of these tactics but stands out for the brazenness and scale of its attacks.

Civil society organizations across the United States are working together to end this threat, reaching across the aisle for bipartisan action where possible. Protecting the First Amendment remains a critical issue for Democrats and Republicans alike.

In the coming decades, debates over the future of energy will continue as climate change affects more communities across the United States. People must be able to add their voice, without fear of retaliation, to the public debates that will determine the future direction of our country and our planet.

For questions or comments about this policy brief, please contact Kirk Herbertson, Senior Policy Advisor, at kirk@earthrights.org. To learn more about EarthRights' work supporting environmental defenders worldwide, follow us on Twitter @EarthRightsIntl and visit our website at <u>https://www.earthrights.org</u>.

EarthRights is a member of the **Protect the Protest Task Force**, a coalition of organizations that provides legal and communication support for activists and nonprofit organizations that are targeted by SLAPPs. For more information about Protect the Protest, please follow the coalition on Twitter @SLAPPTaskForce and visit <u>https://www.protecttheprotest.org</u>.

ANNEX:

Examples of the Fossil Fuel Industry's Use of SLAPPs and Related Tactics 2012-2022

This annex identifies examples of SLAPPs and other forms of judicial harassment brought by members of the fossil fuel industry during the last ten years, 2012-2022. The information we used to assess each case is included in the citations. Because there is not a universally accepted definition of "SLAPP" or "judicial harassment" by which to evaluate these cases, we invite readers to review the citations and draw their own conclusions.

This annex includes 152 cases, including a total of 93 SLAPP lawsuits and 53 subpoenas:

- 93 examples of SLAPP lawsuits, including 30 anonymous defendants.
- 49 examples of abusive subpoenas directed at individuals or organizations, including ten anonymous recipients.
- Two examples of abusive subpoenas directed at technology companies attempting to access individuals' private accounts, including one that sought information on 101 individuals.
- Three examples where a SLAPP lawsuit was combined with another tactic, including two that used an abusive subpoena.
- Five examples of other types of judicial harassment tactics.

We included the following data points for each case:

- Year The year that the attack was initiated. Most cases continue for several years. We did not include cases that were initiated before 2012 unless the fossil fuel actor took additional steps to scale up its attack between 2012 and 2022.
- **Fossil fuel actor** The name of the business or individual who led the attack. Most cases involve an oil, gas, or mining company, but we also listed cases involving other actors (such as individual plaintiffs or investment companies) if the attack arises in response to fossil fuel-related advocacy, journalism, or public policy reforms. For purposes of this policy brief, "fossil fuel" refers to oil, gas, or coal activities.
- **Targeted individual or organization** The name of the person or organization targeted by the attack. We listed each target separately, except in some cases where we list anonymous individuals as a group. In many cases, the fossil fuel actor has attempted to cast a wide net by targeting multiple individuals and organizations as part of a single legal action.
- **Targeted activity** The constitutionally-protected activity that the targeted individual or organization was undertaking that involved criticizing the fossil fuel actor.
- **Type of attack** The type of legal mechanism used. Most attacks take the form of a lawsuit or subpoena. We use the term "subpoena" to refer to any effort to compel the targeted individual or organization to turn over private information or communications or submit to a deposition, recognizing that this might not be the specific term used to describe the action in each state jurisdiction.

In selecting which cases to include, we also made several value judgments:

- We only included cases already in the public domain.
- We listed each individual or organization as a separate case. With anonymous cases, we indicated the number of defendants and confirmed this information with the relevant legal teams.
- When a fossil fuel company has targeted a large group of anonymous individuals via a subpoena to a technology company, such as Facebook, we counted it as a single case.
- Generally, we do not consider legal action against governments or government officials acting in their official capacity to be SLAPPs. We have made the policy assumption that governments cannot be "intimidated" into silence by a lawsuit, just as large corporations cannot be intimidated and should not be able to claim to be victims of SLAPPs. Nevertheless, we included attacks on government officials in the list of cases when there is a personalized element to the attack.
- Where relevant, we included an additional explanation of how we evaluated the cases in the endnotes.

YEAR	FOSSIL FUEL ACTOR	TARGETED INDIVIDUAL OR ORGANIZATION	TARGETED ACTIVITY	TYPE OF ATTACK
2012	Chevron	Anonymous: 101 environmentalist activists, journalists, and attorneys	Criticizing the company's oil drilling in the Amazon region in Ecuador and its targeting of Steven Donziger	Subpoenas of emails via Google, Yahoo, and Microsoft ⁶⁷
2012	Chevron	Amazon Watch	Criticizing the company's environmental and human rights practices in the Amazon	Subpoena ⁶⁸
2012	Chevron	Simon Billenness	Criticizing the company's environmental and human rights practices in the Amazon	Subpoena ⁶⁹
2012	Chevron	Thomas DiNapoli, New York State Comptroller	Sending investor letters to the company and raising concerns about its conduct in the Amazon	Ethical complaint ⁷⁰
2012	Chevron	Rainforest Action Network	Criticizing the company's environmental and human rights practices in the Amazon	Subpoena ⁷¹

2012	Chevron	Trillium Asset Management	Conducting shareholder oversight of the company's environmental and human rights practices in the Amazon	Subpoena ⁷²
2012	Range Resources	Sharon Wilson	Writing blogs criticizing the company's targeting of a community activist with a SLAPP	Subpoena ⁷³
2012	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Charleston Gazette	Publishing a blog critical of the company's environmental and labor practices in West Virginia	Lawsuit ⁷⁴
2012	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Ken Ward	Writing a blog critical of the company's environmental and labor practices in West Virginia	Lawsuit ⁷⁵
2012	TransCanada	Tammie Carson	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁷⁶
2012	TransCanada	Eleanor Fairchild	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁷⁷
2012	TransCanada	Rising Tide North America	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁷⁸
2012	TransCanada	Rising Tide North Texas	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁷⁹
2012	TransCanada	Ron Seifert	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁸⁰
2012	TransCanada	Ramsey Sprague	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁸¹

2012	TransCanada	Tar Sands Blockade Group	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁸²
2012	TransCanada	Anonymous: 22 Other Defendants	Protesting against the Keystone XL pipeline in Texas	Lawsuit ⁸³
2013	Cabot Oil and Gas Corporation	Vera Scroggins	Documenting fracking- related issues in Pennsylvania	Injunction ⁸⁴
2013	George Lindemann Jr. and Lake Point Restoration	Maggy Hurchalla	Raising concerns to local authorities about the environmental impacts of a mining project	Lawsuit ⁸⁵
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Chagrin Valley Times	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁸⁶
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	H. Kenneth Douthit	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁸⁷
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Ron Hill	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁸⁸
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	David Lange	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁸⁹
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Sali McSherry	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁹⁰
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Todd Nighswonger	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁹¹

2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Patriots for Change	Reporting on a protest against the company in Ohio	Lawsuit ⁹²
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Huffington Post	Publishing an article criticizing the company's labor and political practices	Lawsuit ⁹³
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Jason Cherkis	Publishing an article criticizing the company's labor and political practices	Lawsuit ⁹⁴
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Ariana Huffington	Publishing an article criticizing the company's labor and political practices	Lawsuit ⁹⁵
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Roy Sekoff	Publishing an article criticizing the company's labor and political practices	Lawsuit ⁹⁶
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Michael Stark	Writing an article criticizing the company's labor and political practices	Lawsuit ⁹⁷
2013	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Stuart Whatley	Publishing an article criticizing the company's labor and political practices	Lawsuit ⁹⁸
2014	Cardno Chemrisk LLC	Cherri Foytlin	Writing an article criticizing the company's role in responding to the Deepwater Horizon oil spill in the Gulf of Mexico	Lawsuit ⁹⁹
2014	Cardno Chemrisk LLC	Karen Savage	Writing an article criticizing the company's role in responding to the Deepwater Horizon oil spill in the Gulf of Mexico	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁰

2014	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	James Ciocia	Protesting against the company's labor, health, and environmental practices in Ohio	Lawsuit ¹⁰¹
2014	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Lisa Ciocia	Protesting against the company's labor, health, and environmental practices in Ohio	Lawsuit ¹⁰²
2014	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	Public Citizen	Creating a radio advertisement criticizing the company's efforts to block environmental and health regulations	Lawsuit ¹⁰³
2015	Dewey Homes and Investment Properties, LLC	Clean Air Council	Suing to challenge a zoning amendment that would have allowed fracking and drilling near a residential area	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁴
2015	Dewey Homes and Investment Properties, LLC	Delaware Riverkeeper Network	Suing to challenge a zoning amendment that would have allowed fracking and drilling near a residential area	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁵
2015	Dewey Homes and Investment Properties, LLC	Anonymous: 4 Other Defendants	Criticizing a zoning amendment that would have allowed fracking and drilling near a residential area	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁶
2015	Drummond Company, Inc.	Terrence Collingsworth	Suing the company for alleged collaboration with paramilitary groups in Colombia	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁷
2015	Drummond Company, Inc.	Francisco Ramirez Cuellar	Suing the company for alleged collaboration with paramilitary groups in Colombia	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁸
2015	Drummond Company, Inc.	International Rights Advocates	Suing the company for alleged collaboration with paramilitary groups in Colombia	Lawsuit ¹⁰⁹
2015	Drummond Company, Inc.	Ivan Alfredo Otero Mendoza	Suing the company for alleged collaboration with paramilitary groups in Colombia	Lawsuit ¹¹⁰

2015	Drummond Company, Inc.	William Scherer	Suing the company for alleged collaboration with paramilitary groups in Colombia	Lawsuit ¹¹¹
2015	Drummond Company, Inc.	Albert Van Bilderbeek	Suing the company for alleged collaboration with paramilitary groups in Colombia	Lawsuit ¹¹²
2015	Chris Faulkner and Breitling Energy	Sharon Wilson	Writing a series of blogs documenting federal criminal investigations into the plaintiff's activities	Lawsuit ¹¹³
2016	California Independent Petroleum Association	Center for Biological Diversity	Using legal action to stop oil and gas drilling in California neighborhoods	Lawsuit ¹¹⁴
2016	California Independent Petroleum Association	South Central Youth Leadership Coalition	Using legal action to stop oil and gas drilling in California neighborhoods	Lawsuit ¹¹⁵
2016	California Independent Petroleum Association	Youth for Environmental Justice	Using legal action to stop oil and gas drilling in California neighborhoods	Lawsuit ¹¹⁶
2016	Exxon	350.org	Conducting climate change advocacy related to state attorneys general investigations of Exxon	Lawsuit ¹¹⁷
2016	Exxon	Sharon Eubanks	Participating in discussions about climate litigation against the fossil fuel industry	Subpoena ¹¹⁸
2016	Exxon	Dr. Peter Frumhoff, Union of Concerned Scientists	Conducting climate change advocacy related to state attorneys general investigations of Exxon	Subpoena ¹¹⁹
2016	Exxon	Maura Healey, Massachusetts Attorney General	Investigating allegations of climate change- related fraud by the company	Lawsuit and Subpoena ¹²⁰
2016	Exxon	Carroll Muffett, Center for International Environmental Law	Investigating the company's disinformation campaigns	Subpoena ¹²¹

2016	Exxon	Michael Northrup	Funding climate change advocacy related to state attorneys general investigations of Exxon	Subpoena ¹²²
2016	Exxon	Rockefeller Brothers Fund	Funding climate change advocacy related to state attorneys general investigations of Exxon	Subpoena ¹²³
2016	Exxon	Rockefeller Family Fund	Funding climate change advocacy related to state attorneys general investigations of Exxon	Subpoena ¹²⁴
2016	Exxon	Eric Schneiderman, New York Attorney General	Investigating allegations of climate change- related fraud by the company	Lawsuit and Subpoena ¹²⁵
2016	Exxon	Union of Concerned Scientists	Conducting climate change advocacy related to state attorneys general investigations of Exxon	Subpoena ¹²⁶
2016	Green Group Holdings & Howling Coyote, LLC	Esther Calhoun - Black Belt Citizens Fighting for Health	Raising concerns about the health impacts of a coal ash landfill in Alabama	Lawsuit ¹²⁷
2016	Green Group Holdings & Howling Coyote, LLC	Benjamin Eaton - Black Belt Citizens Fighting for Health and Justice	Raising concerns about the health impacts of a coal ash landfill in Alabama	Lawsuit ¹²⁸
2016	Green Group Holdings & Howling Coyote, LLC	Ellis Long - Black Belt Citizens Fighting for Health and Justice	Raising concerns about the health impacts of a coal ash landfill in Alabama	Lawsuit ¹²⁹
2016	Green Group Holdings & Howling Coyote, LLC	Mary Schaeffer - Black Belt Citizens Fighting for Health and Justice	Raising concerns about the health impacts of a coal ash landfill in Alabama	Lawsuit ¹³⁰
2017	Cabot Oil and Gas Corporation	Ray Kemble	Criticizing the company after signing a settlement agreement over contaminated water supplies in Pennsylvania	Lawsuit ¹³¹
2017	Energy Transfer	BankTrack	Raising concerns about the Dakota Access Pipeline with banks financing the project.	Lawsuit ¹³²

2017	Energy Transfer	Charles Brown	Working at Greenpeace on other pipeline issues	Lawsuit ¹³³
2017	Energy Transfer	Earth First Movement	Participating in protest actions against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Lawsuit ¹³⁴
2017	Energy Transfer	Greenpeace US (and Greenpeace Fund, Inc. and Greenpeace International)	Participating in protest actions against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Lawsuit ¹³⁵
2017	Energy Transfer	Cody Hall	Participating in protest actions against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Lawsuit ¹³⁶
2017	Energy Transfer	Ruby Montoya	Participating in protest actions against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Lawsuit ¹³⁷
2017	Energy Transfer	Jessica Reznicek	Participating in protest actions against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Lawsuit ¹³⁸
2017	Energy Transfer	Krystal Two Bulls	Participating in protest actions against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Lawsuit ¹³⁹
2017	Kentucky Fuel Corporation	Allen Luttrell, Kentucky Department for Natural Resources Commissioner	Seeking to collect unpaid fines from the company in Kentucky	Lawsuit ¹⁴⁰
2017	Kentucky Fuel Corporation	John Small, Kentucky Department for Natural Resources Deputy Commissioner	Seeking to collect unpaid fines from the company in Kentucky	Lawsuit ¹⁴¹
2017	Millennium Pipeline Company	Scott Martens	Investigating and protesting against the Valley Lateral Pipeline in New York	Lawsuit ¹⁴²

2017	Robert E.	John Oliver	Criticizing the company	Lawsuit ¹⁴³
	Murray, the Murray Energy Corporation, and the Marshall		in an episode on its health, safety, and labor performance	
	County Coal Company			
2017	Robert E. Murray, the Murray Energy Corporation, and the Marshall County Coal Company	Charles Wilson	Producing an episode on the company's health, safety, and labor performance	Lawsuit ¹⁴⁴
2017	Robert E. Murray and the Murray Energy Corporation	New York Times	Criticizing the company for its role in a deadly mine collapse	Lawsuit ¹⁴⁵
2017	SG Interests	Pete Kolbenschlag	Publishing a Facebook comment about the company's plans to sue the government	Lawsuit ¹⁴⁶
2018	Energy Transfer	Ellen Gerhart	Protesting against the Mariner East Pipeline in Pennsylvania	Lawsuit and Criminal Charges ¹⁴⁷
2018	Extraction Oil and Gas	Brian Hedden	Reporting on and collecting video footage during a protest against one of the company's fracking sites in Colorado	Lawsuit ¹⁴⁸
2018	Extraction Oil and Gas	Anonymous: 4 Other Defendants	Protesting against one of the company's fracking sites in Colorado	Lawsuit ¹⁴⁹
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	John Beiers, San Mateo County Counsel, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁰
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Martin Bernal, City Manager for the City of Santa Cruz, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵¹

2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Anthony Condotti, City Attorney for the City of Santa Cruz, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵²
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Serge Dedine, Mayor of Imperial Beach, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵³
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Andy Hall, City Manager of Imperial Beach, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁴
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Dennis Herrera, City Attorney of San Francisco, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁵
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Matthew Hymel, County Administrator of Marin County, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁶
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Sabrina Landreth, City Administrator of Oakland, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁷
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Jennifer Lyon, City Attorney for Imperial Beach, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁸
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	John Maltbie, San Mateo County Manager, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁵⁹
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Dana McRae, County Counsel for County of Santa Cruz, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁶⁰
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Carlos Palacios, Assistant County Administrative Officer, County of Santa Cruz, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁶¹
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Barbara Parker, City Attorney of Oakland, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁶²

2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Matthew Pawa, Attorney	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁶³
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Edward Reiskin, Director of Transportation, San Francisco Municipal Transportation Agency	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁶⁴
2018	ExxonMobil Corporation	Brian Washington, County Counsel for Marin County, California	Helping to bring local government's climate change lawsuit against the company	Subpoena ¹⁶⁵
2018	Martin Marietta Materials	Cliff Willmeng	Organizing protests against fracking projects in Colorado	Subpoena ¹⁶⁶
2018	Martin Marietta Materials	Anonymous: 5 other anti- fracking activists	Organizing protests against fracking projects in Colorado	Subpoena ¹⁶⁷
2019	Cabot Oil and Gas Corporation	Bill Huston	Protesting against the company's fracking operations in Pennsylvania	Subpoena ¹⁶⁸
2019	Chevron Corporation	Steven Donziger	Representing communities in Ecuador in a lawsuit against the company for environmental pollution	Private prosecution for criminal contempt, arising out of lawsuit ¹⁶⁹
2019	Christiana Tah and Randolph McClain	Global Witness	Publishing a report alleging corruption in the sale of an oil license in Liberia	Lawsuit ¹⁷⁰
2019	Chevron Corporation, Exxon Mobil Corporation, and Phillips 66	Consumer Watchdog	Publishing articles alleging that the companies engaged in manipulation of gas prices	Subpoena ¹⁷¹
2020	Sunoco (owned by Energy Transfer)	Delaware River Keeper Network	Bringing a citizen suit against the company under the Clean Water Act	Motion for fees ¹⁷²
2020	Sunoco (owned by Energy Transfer)	Maya van Rossum	Bringing a citizen suit against the company under the Clean Water Act	Motion for fees ¹⁷³

2020	Chevron Corporation, Exxon Mobil Corporation, and Phillips 66	Jamie Court, Consumer Watchdog	Publishing articles alleging that the companies engaged in manipulation of gas prices	Subpoena ¹⁷⁴
2020	Energy Transfer	The Ruckus Society	Participating in protests against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Subpoena ¹⁷⁵
2021	Energy Transfer	Freshet Collective	Providing legal services to activists at Dakota Access Pipeline protests	Subpoena ¹⁷⁶
2021	Energy Transfer	Niko Georgiades	Reporting for Unicorn Riot on the Dakota Access Pipeline protests	Subpoena ¹⁷⁷
2021	Energy Transfer	Indigenous Peoples Power Project	Participating in protests against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Subpoena ¹⁷⁸
2021	Energy Transfer	Unicorn Riot	Reporting on the Dakota Access Pipeline protests	Subpoena ¹⁷⁹
2021	Energy Transfer	Water Protector Legal Collective	Providing legal services to activists at Dakota Access Pipeline protests	Subpoena ¹⁸⁰
2021	Energy Transfer	Anonymous: 5 other individuals and entities	Protesting or supporting protests against the Dakota Access Pipeline	Subpoena ¹⁸¹
2021	Mountain Valley Pipeline LLC	Appalachians Against Pipelines	Setting up a Facebook page that allegedly had connections to protests against the Mountain Valley Pipeline	Subpoena via Facebook ¹⁸²
2022	Kelcy Warren, CEO of Energy Transfer	Beto O'Rourke	Criticizing the company's alleged profiting from Texas's 2021 power grid collapse	Lawsuit ¹⁸³

ENDNOTES

- For a map of the pipeline's pathway, see Rebecca Hersher, "Key Moments In The 1 Dakota Access Pipeline Fight," NPR, 22 Feb. 2017, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwoway/2017/02/22/514988040/key-moments-in-the-dakota-access-pipeline-fight. The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers provided consent for the project to cross the Missouri River and proceed under Lake Oahe, a reservoir that serves as the water supply for the Standing Rock Sioux Tribe, after reviewing Energy Transfer's environmental assessment that claimed it would have minimal impact on the river or surrounding federal lands. The Army Corps made this decision despite objections from the U.S. Department of Interior, Environmental Protection Agency, and the Advisory Council on Historic Preservation. After this decision, the company still needed to obtain an easement to build across the river. Final Environmental Assessment: Dakota Access Pipeline, prepared by Dakota Access LLC on behalf of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Aug. 2016, https://www. documentcloud.org/documents/3036302-DAPLSTLFINALEAandSIGNEDFONSI-3Aug2016.html; Phil McKenna, "Dakota Pipeline Was Approved by Army Corps Over Objections of Three Federal Agencies," Inside Climate News, 30 Aug. 2016, https://insideclimatenews.org/news/30082016/ dakota-access-pipeline-standing-rock-sioux-army-corps-engineers-ap proval-environment.
- 2 Kailea Frederick, "The Dakota Access Pipeline is a stark violation of Indigenous sovereignty," Prism, republished in DailyKos, 27 May 2001, <u>https://www.dailykos.com/stories/2021/5/27/2032212/-The-Dakota-Access-Pipeline-is-a-stark-violation-of-Indigeno us-sovereignty</u>.
- 3 For more background on the Standing Rock protests against the Dakota Access Pipeline, see Democracy Now, "Video: Dakota Access Pipeline Company Attacks Native American Protesters with Dogs and Pepper Spray," 4 Sept. 2016, https://www.democracynow.org/2016/9/4/dakota access pipeline company attacks native; Rebecca Hersher, "Key Moments In The Dakota Access Pipeline Fight," NPR, 22 Feb. 2017, note 1; Wikipedia, "Dakota Access Pipeline Protests," https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dakota Access Pipeline protests; Sam Levin, "Dakota Access pipeline: the who, what and why of the Standing Rock protests," The Guardian, 3 Nov. 2016, https://www. theguardian.com/us-news/2016/nov/03/north-dakota-access-oil-pipeline-protests-explainer; Alexander Sammon, "A History of Native Americans Protesting the Dakota Access Pipeline," Mother Jones, 9 Sept. 2016, https://www.motherjones.com/environment/2016/09/dakota-accesspipeline-protest-timeline-sioux-standing-rock-jill -stein; Greenpeace, Too Far Too Often: Energy Transfer Partners' Corporate Behavior On Human Rights, Free Speech, and the Environment, Oct. 2018, https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/greenpeace-report-still-too-far.pdf; The Intercept, Oil and Water Series, available at https://theintercept.com/series/oil-and-water. Rebecca Hersher, "Key Moments In The Dakota Access Pipeline Fight," NPR, 22 Feb. 2017, note 1. 4
- 5 Energy Transfer (then called Energy Transfer Partners) sued various Greenpeace entities, the Dutch NGO BankTrack, the EarthFirst! Movement (which does not exist as a formal organization), and individuals. The complaint also names nine other organizations as members of the alleged "criminal enterprise" but did not name most of these as defendants. Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity L.P. and Energy Transfer Partners L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court, District of North Dakota Western Division, 22 Aug. 2017, <u>https://earthrights.org/wp-content/uploads/ETP-complaint.pdf</u>. Note that EarthRights provided legal defense for BankTrack.
- 6 In 2019, the federal court dismissed all of the cases filed by Energy Transfer, but the company promptly refiled its SLAPP in North Dakota state court against Greenpeace; that case is still pending. In addition to representing BankTrack, EarthRights provided legal defense for Krystal Two Bulls, who was added as a defendant in December 2018. For more details and legal documents related to the case, see EarthRights, "Energy Transfer Partners v. Krystal Two Bulls," <u>https://earthrights.org/case/etp-v-krystal-two-bulls</u>.

- 7 As the litigation proceeded, it became apparent that Energy Transfer's estimate of \$900 million in damages was not based on any real evidence.
- 8 KVLY, Valley News Live, "Energy Transfer Partners CEO, Kelcy Warren, says DAPL was about a money raise," 31 Aug. 2017, <u>https://www.valleynewslive.com/content/misc/Energy-Transfer-Partners-CEO-Kelcy-Warren-says-DAPL-was-about -a-money-raise-442409553.html</u>.
- 9 In 2016, the law firm Kasowitz, Benson & Torres LLP—the same firm representing Energy Transfer in its SLAPP against Greenpeace—filed a similar \$300 million RICO lawsuit against Greenpeace, Stand.earth, and individual activists on behalf of a Canadian timber company called Resolute Forest Products. In that case, Resolute attempted to use a forum shopping strategy, bringing the lawsuit in federal court in Georgia where SLAPP protections are weak. The defendants successfully transferred the case to federal court in California. In 2018, the federal court dismissed 294 of the 296 claims brought by Resolute Forest Products, including the RICO claims, but allowed the case to proceed on two narrow defamation claims. In April 2020, the federal court ordered Resolute Forest Products to pay Greenpeace almost \$1 million for bringing this SLAPP. See Valentina Stackl, "Judge Orders Resolute Forest Products to Pay Almost 1 Million Dollars to Greenpeace," Greenpeace, 23 Apr. 2020, https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/news/resolute-to-pay-almost-1million-dollars-to-greenpeace.
- 10 Paul Barrett, "How a Corporate Assault on Greenpeace is Spreading," Bloomberg, 28 Aug. 2017, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-28/how-a-corporate-assault-on-greenpeaceis-spreading. Mr. Bowe told Bloomberg that "I know others who are considering having to do so, and would be shocked if there are not many more." Since that time, no other companies have brought similar RICO-based SLAPP lawsuits, perhaps because Mr. Bowe's efforts were defeated repeatedly in federal court.
- 11 Amicus Brief of the American Civil Liberties Union et al., Energy Transfer v. Greenpeace International et al., 5 Dec. 2017, <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/etp-v-greenpeace-amicus-brief</u>.
- 12 According to the Uniform Law Commission's prefatory note to the Uniform Public Expression Protection Act (model state anti-SLAPP legislation): "In the late 1980s, commentators began observing that the civil litigation system was increasingly being used in an illegitimate way: not to seek redress or relief for harm or to vindicate one's legal rights, but rather to silence or intimidate citizens by subjecting them to costly and lengthy litigation. These kinds of abusive lawsuits are particularly troublesome when defendants find themselves targeted for exercising their constitutional rights to publish and speak freely, petition the government, and associate with others. Commentators dubbed these kinds of civil actions 'Strategic Lawsuits Against Public Participation,' or SLAPPs. SLAPPs defy simple definition. They can be brought by and against individuals, corporate entities, or government officials across all points of the political or social spectrum. They can address a wide variety of issues—from zoning, to the environment, to politics, to education. They are often cloaked as otherwise standard claims of defamation, civil conspiracy, tortious interference, nuisance, and invasion of privacy, just to name a few. But for all the ways in which SLAPPs may clothe themselves, their unifying features make them a dangerous force: Their purpose is to ensnare their targets in costly litigation that chills society from engaging in constitutionally protected activity." See Uniform Law Commission, Uniform Public Expression Protection Act, Oct. 2020, https://www.uniformlaws.org/ HigherLogic/System/DownloadDocumentFile.ashx?DocumentFileKey=46a646fa-5ef 6-8dd0-7b0ace95c59f0d14&forceDialog=0.

- 13 Anecdotal evidence suggests that the SLAPP problem is widespread, but the scale of the threat is difficult to quantify. One indicator is the number of anti-SLAPP motions filed and granted by courts each year. Unfortunately, most state courts do not track this information. The California court system consistently reports that over 400 anti-SLAPP motions are filed in trial courts each year, although it does not report on how many of these motions are granted. For examples of the diversity of SLAPPs, see Reporters Committee for Freedom of the Press, "Understanding Anti-SLAPP Laws," <u>https://www.rcfp.org/resources/anti-slapp-laws/#antislappstories</u>. For an analysis of SLAPPs and other judicial harassment tactics being used against journalists, see Nicole J. Ligon, "Protecting Local News Outlets from Fatal Legal Expenses," New York University Law Review, Dec. 2020, <u>https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6746&context=faculty_scholarship</u>.
- 14 For purposes of this policy brief, we define "fossil fuel industry" to include actors that are involved in the extraction, processing, distribution, transport, marketing, and sale of oil, gas, and coal. This also includes industry associations and communications initiatives that lobby on behalf of the industry and attempt to shift public opinion about the industry, as well as law firms and other consulting entities that support the industry.
- 15 SLAPPs are not a new tactic. The ACLU has identified cases in the United States dating back to 1802 where concerned citizens were sued in retaliation for petitioning the government. In the 1960s and 1970s, SLAPPs became a frequent response to the growing political power of social movements. In the 1960s, for example, local government officials and police officers filed libel lawsuits to silence journalists and media outlets from covering the violent crackdowns on civil rights demonstrators in the South. One the first major SLAPPs against the environmental movement took place in 1972, when a forestry company countersued the Sierra Club for \$1 million in response to a lawsuit trying to prohibit logging in a wilderness area. In 1989, Penelope Canan and George Pring, two professors at the University of Denver, first began to use the term SLAPP to describe these retaliatory lawsuits. Canan and Pring defined SLAPP as a retaliatory lawsuit against someone for exercising their First Amendment right to petition the government by participating in or trying to influence government decision-making. Over time, the term expanded beyond its original meaning, especially as it became evident that people were not just facing retaliatory lawsuits for communicating with the government, but also for exercising other types of First Amendment rights to speak up about matters of public concern. This might include, for example, an activist protesting a corporation's environmental or labor practices, or a journalist reporting on a corruption scandal. However, courts have struggled to decide which issues are "matters of public concern" in the context of anti-SLAPP laws. See ACLU Ohio, SLAPPed: A Tool for Activists (2014), "Part 3: A Brief History of SLAPP Suits," https://www.acluohio.org/en/ brief-history-slapp-suits; Aimee Edmonson, In Sullivan's Shadow: The Use and Abuse of Libel Law During the Long Civil Rights Struggle, University of Massachusetts Press (2019); Timothy Zick, William and Mary Law School, "The Rising Costs of Dissent: Public Protest and Civil Liabilities," May 2020, available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3511233; Order, Sierra Club v. Butz, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of California, 17 Oct. 1972, available at https:// law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/FSupp/349/934/1501440; Penelope Canan & George W. Pring, "Strategic Lawsuits Against Public Participation," Social Problems, 1988; George W. Pring, "SLAPPs: Strategic Lawsuits Against Public Participation," Pace Environmental Law Review, Sept. 1989, https://digitalcommons.pace.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1535&context=pelr; Penelope Canan, "The SLAPP from a Sociological Perspective," Pace Environmental Law Review,

Sept. 1989, <u>https://digitalcommons.pace.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1536&context=pelr</u>; Matthew D. Bunker & Emily Erickson, "The Jurisprudence of Public Concern in Anti-SLAPP Law: Shifting Boundaries in State Statutory Protection of Free Expression," Hastings Communications and Entertainment Law Journal, Spring 2022, <u>https://repository.uchastings.edu/cgi/viewcontent.</u> cgi?article=1831&context=hastings_comm_ent_law_journal.

- 16 Pring, "SLAPPs: Strategic Lawsuits Against Public Participation," Pace Environmental Law Review, Sept. 1989, note 15, at pp. 5-6.
- 17 First Amendment Project, *Guarding Against the Chill: A Survival Guide for SLAPP Victims*, undated, <u>https://www.thefirstamendment.org/media/Guarding-Against-the-Chill.pdf</u>.
- 18 Lauren McCauley, "David vs. Goliath: Keystone XL Multinational Bullies Pipeline Protestors into Settlement," Common Dreams, 29 Jan. 2013, available at <u>https://archive.globalpolicy.org/ngos/</u> <u>role-of-ngos-in-the-international-arena/52225-david-vs-goliath-keystone-xl-mu ltinational-bullies-</u> <u>pipeline-protestors-into-settlement.html%3Fitemid=id.html</u>.
- 19 These factors are based on Protect the Protest Task Force, *An Activist's Guide: Reducing Exposure* to SLAPP Lawsuits (2019), <u>https://protecttheprotest.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Protect-the-</u> <u>Protest-Activists-Guide-to-SLAPPs-March201 9.pdf</u>, and S. Sean Tu & Nicholas Stump, West Virginia University College of Law, "Free Speech in the Balance: Judicial Sanctions and Frivolous SLAPP Suits," Loyola Los Angeles Law Review, 2021, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_</u> <u>id=3537637</u>.
- 20 The U.S. legal system's high costs and complicated procedures favor larger companies and well-resourced individuals. A SLAPP filer can maximize the financial burden on an opponent by bringing the case in a remote jurisdiction, alleging a large number of claims, filing numerous motions and procedural requests to complicate and delay the litigation, bringing wide-ranging subpoenas to intimidate the critic's allies, and working with industry associations to wage public smear campaigns against the victims. In some cases, well-connected companies have also worked with local law enforcement to encourage criminal prosecutions alongside the SLAPP.
- 21 See e.g., Michael Hiltzik, "Oil industry subpoenas aim to harass and intimidate, consumer group says," Los Angeles Times, 23 Jan. 2020, <u>https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2020-01-23/</u> <u>chevron-and-exxon-consumer-watchdog</u>.
- 22 Brendan DeMelle, "Exxon Sues MA Attorney General In Retaliatory Attempt To Intimidate 'Exxon Knew' Climate Accountability Movement," DeSmog, 16 June 2016, <u>https://www.desmog.</u> <u>com/2016/06/16/exxon-sues-ma-attorney-general-retaliatory-attempt-intimidate-exxon-knew-cl</u> <u>imate-accountability-movement</u>; David Halperin, "Judge's Radical Exxon Ruling Could Turn The Legal System Upside Down," Republic Report, 1 Dec. 2016, <u>https://www.republicreport.org/2016/</u> <u>judges-radical-exxon-ruling-could-turn-the-legal-system-upside-down</u>.
- David Hasemyer & Nicholas Kusnetz, "Exxon Accused of Pressuring Witnesses in Climate Fraud Case," Inside Climate News, 9 Aug. 2019, https://insideclimatenews.org/news/09082019/ exxon-climate-fraud-investigation-witness-pressure-investors-new-yo rk-attorney-general; David Hasemyer, "Exxon Widens Climate Battle, May Depose 17 State AGs Over Investigations," Inside Climate News, 10 Nov. 2016, https://insideclimatenews.org/news/10112016/exxonclimate-change-investigation-research-scandal-state-attorneys- general; 350.org, "350. org on Exxon attempting to pressure witnesses in New York AG climate fraud lawsuit," 8 Aug. 2019, https://350.org/press-release/exxon-knew-make-them-pay-ny-ag; Letter from State of New York, Office of the Attorney General, to Judge Barry Ostrager, New York Supreme Court for New York County, 2 Aug. 2019, https://iapps.courts.state.ny.us/fbem/ DocumentDisplayServlet?documentId=weCXFZGO0IpZFI9K7eGbPw==&syst em=prod.

- 24 The climate change movement's political power has grown exponentially, providing a growing threat to the fossil fuel industry's historic ability to influence national and local politics in the United States. As American communities experience increasingly adverse impacts from climate change, we can expect that this movement's power will continue to grow and challenge the fossil fuel industry. See e.g., Johanna Bozuwa, "Opinion: Presidential debate proves the power of the climate movement," The Hill, 2 Oct. 2020, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/energy-environment/519323presidential-debate-proves-the-power-of-the-climate-movement;</u> Matthew Ballew et al., "Young adults, across party lines, are more willing to take climate action," Yale Program on Climate Change Communication, 28 Apr. 2020, <u>https://climatecommunication.yale.edu/publications/young-adultsclimate-activism</u>; Emma Marris, "Why young climate activists have captured the world's attention," Nature, 18 Sept. 2019, <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-02696-0</u>.
- 25 A troublesome precedent has emerged in Louisiana that threatens to hold protest organizers accountable for the actions of protesters, which could have a significant chilling effect on people's ability to protest. In March 2022, the Louisiana Supreme Court decided that Black Lives Matter organizer DeRay Mckesson could be sued by a police officer who is seeking damages for injuries obtained when a protester allegedly threw an object during a demonstration in Baton Rouge, even though Mr. Mckesson did not encourage or commit violence against the police himself. See Kevin McGill, "Louisiana court: Protest leader can be sued for cop's injury," Associated Press, 25 Mar. 2022, available at https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/louisiana-court-protest-leader-sued-copsinjury-83675538; ACLU Louisiana, "Comment on Louisiana Supreme Court Decision That Protest Organizers Can Be Held Liable for Third Party Actions During Protest," 28 Mar. 2022, https://www. laaclu.org/en/press-releases/aclu-comment-louisiana-supreme-court-decision-protest-organizerscan-be-held-liable; Scott Shackford, "Louisiana Supreme Court Allows Police Officer's Lawsuit Against Black Lives Matter Organizer," Reason, 29 Mar. 2022, https://reason.com/2022/03/29/ louisiana-supreme-court-allows-police-officers-lawsuit-against-black-lives-matter-organizer; Lawrence Hurley, "U.S. Supreme Court hands narrow win to Black Lives Matter activist over protest incident," Reuters, 2 Nov. 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-usa-court-blacklivesmatteridUKKBN27I1XR.
- 26 Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity L.P. and Energy Transfer Partners L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court, District of North Dakota Western Division, 22 Aug. 2017, note 5.
- 27 Order, Energy Transfer Equity L.P. and Energy Transfer Partners L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court, District of North Dakota Western Division, 24 July 2018, <u>https://earthrights.org/wp-content/uploads/etp_v_banktrack_dismissal_opinion.pdf</u> (dismissing the claims against BankTrack).
- 28 Order, Energy Transfer Equity L.P. and Energy Transfer Partners L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court, District of North Dakota Western Division, 24 July 2018, note 27.
- 29 See e.g., Ephrat Livni, "Big Oil says government climate change lawsuits are a 'conspiracy'," Quartz, 14 Feb. 2018, <u>https://qz.com/1177685/exxonmobile-says-government-climate-change-lawsuitsare-a-conspiracy-against-the-company</u>; David Halperin, "Exxon's Conspiracy Charges Aim to Derail Climate Lawsuits," TruthOut, 22 Feb. 2018, <u>https://truthout.org/articles/exxon-s-conspiracycharges-aim-to-derail-climate-lawsuits</u>.
- 30 Order on Petition for Review, Exxon Mobil Corporation v. City of San Francisco, Potential Defendant, et al., 18 Feb. 2022, <u>https://www.txcourts.gov/supreme/orders-opinions/2022/</u><u>february/february-18-2022</u>.

- 31 See e.g., Brendan DeMelle, "Gas Fracking Industry Using Military Psychological Warfare Tactics and Personnel In U.S. Communities," DeSmog, 9 Nov. 2011, <u>https://www.desmog.com/2011/11/09/</u> <u>gas-fracking-industry-using-military-psychological-warfare-tactics-and-personnel-u-s-communities;</u> Steve Horn, "Keystone XL Activists Labeled Possible Eco-Terrorists in Internal TransCanada Documents," DeSmog, 14 June 2014, <u>https://www.desmog.com/2013/06/14/anti-keystone-xl-activists-labeled-possible-eco-terrorists-internal-transcanada- documents</u>.
- 32 Patrick Boyle & Deirdre Dlugoleski, "Line 3 Pipeline Spotlights Troubling Global Trend in Policing Protests," Mitchell Hamline Law Journal of Public Policy and Practice, The Quadriga, 10 Mar. 2022, https://mitchellhamline.edu/law-journal/2022/03/10/line-3-pipeline-spotlights-troubling-globaltrend-in-policing-protests; Greenpeace, *Too Far Too Often: Energy Transfer Partners' Corporate Behavior On Human Rights, Free Speech, and the Environment* (Oct. 2018), note 3; The Intercept, Oil and Water Series, note 3.
- 33 Alleen Brown, Will Parrish & Alice Speri, "Dakota Access Pipeline Company Paid Mercenaries to Build Conspiracy Lawsuit Against Environmentalists," The Intercept, 15 Nov. 2017, <u>https:// theintercept.com/2017/11/15/dakota-access-pipeline-dapl-tigerswan-energy-transfer-partnersrico-lawsuit.</u>
- 34 Alleen Brown, Will Parrish & Alice Speri, "Leaked Documents Reveal Counterterrorism Tactics Used at Standing Rock to 'Defeat Pipeline Insurgencies'," The Intercept, 27 May 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>theintercept.com/2017/05/27/leaked-documents-reveal-security-firms-counterterrorism-tactics-at-</u> <u>standing-ro ck-to-defeat-pipeline-insurgencies</u>.
- 35 See e.g., Alleen Brown & Will Parrish, "Recent Arrests Under New Anti-Protest Law Spotlight Risks That Off-Duty Cops Pose to Pipeline Opponents," The Intercept, 22 Aug. 2018; Karen Savage, "Louisiana Law Enforcement Officers Are Moonlighting For A Controversial Pipeline Company," The Appeal, 28 Aug. 2018, https://theappeal.org/louisiana-police-arrest-bayou-bridge-pipelineprotesters; Karen Savage, "Sheriff's Deputies Protect Corporate Interests in Bayou Bridge Case," TruthOut, 12 Dec. 2018, https://truthout.org/articles/sheriffs-deputies-protect-corporate-interestsin-bayou-bridge-case; Patrick Boyle & Deirdre Dlugoleski, "Line 3 Pipeline Spotlights Troubling Global Trend in Policing Protests," Mitchell Hamline Law Journal of Public Policy and Practice, The Quadriga, 10 Mar. 2022, note 32; Hilary Beaumont, "Revealed: pipeline company paid Minnesota police for arresting and surveilling protesters," The Guardian, 5 Oct. 2021, https://www. theguardian.com/uk-news/2021/oct/05/line-3-pipeline-enbridge-paid-police-arrest-protesters.
- 36 For example, see Sam Levin, "Dakota Access pipeline protests: UN group investigates human rights abuses," The Guardian, 31 Oct. 2016, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/oct/31/dakota-access-pipeline-protest-investigation-human-rights-abuses</u>.
- 37 Note that EarthRights provides legal representation to Indigenous water protectors who were targeted by local police for their protest activities near the Line 3 pipeline. See Patrick Boyle & Deirdre Dlugoleski, "Line 3 Pipeline Spotlights Troubling Global Trend in Policing Protests," Mitchell Hamline Law Journal of Public Policy and Practice, The Quadriga, 10 Mar. 2022, note 32.
- 38 For an analysis of which fossil fuel companies and industry associations have lobbied for critical infrastructure bills, see Gabrielle Cochete & Basav Sen, *Muzzling Dissent: How Corporate Influence Over Politics Has Fueled Anti-Protest Laws*, Institute for Policy Studies, Oct. 2020, <u>https://ips-dc.org/</u> wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Muzzling-Dissent-Anti-Protest-Laws-Report.pdf.
- 39 Oil and gas pipelines are inherently different from other self-contained facilities, such as chemical plants or water treatment facilities, which have received protective status as "critical infrastructure." Pipelines are not self-contained, but rather cross numerous types of property

including private property, backyards, public sidewalks, playgrounds, vital groundwater sources, and critical watersheds. Nor do pipelines have the high-security status of a military base, prison, or nuclear plant. And given their track record of causing severe environmental damage, there are strong grounds for public opposition to these projects. As a result, it is ludicrous to impose severe penalties for "trespass" near pipelines, especially when the penalties are disproportionately more severe than the penalties for other types of trespass. Yet most critical infrastructure laws have ambiguous wording, creating a significant risk of abuse. Kaylana Mueller-Hsia, "Anti-Protest Laws Threaten Indigenous and Climate Movements," Brennan Center for Justice, 17 Mar. 2021, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/anti-protest-laws-threaten-indigenous-and-climate-movements. See also, Gabrielle Colchete & Basav Sen, *Muzzling Dissent: How Corporate Influence over Politics Has Fueled Anti-Protest Laws* (Oct. 2020), note 38.

- 40 International Center for Not-for-Profit Law, "US Protest Law Tracker," <u>https://www.icnl.org/usprotestlawtracker</u>.
- 41 These communications initiatives do not always disclose their connections to the fossil fuel industry and rarely disclose their sources of funding. Examples include the Manufacturers' Accountability Project, an initiative housed at the National Association of Manufacturers that attempts to counter the rising trend of communities filing climate change lawsuits against the industry; Energy In Depth, a communications initiative created by Exxon's public relations firm, FTI Consulting, and the Independent Petroleum Association of America; and Western Wire, an initiative created and staffed by FTI Consulting that publishes pro-industry articles in the western United States.
- 42 Hiroko Tabuchi, "How One Firm Drove Influence Campaigns Nationwide for Big Oil," New York Times, 11 Nov. 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/11/climate/fti-consulting.html</u>.
- 43 See e.g., Marcellus Drilling News, "New Lawsuit in Dimock for Old Claim by Known Anti Ray Kemble," 17 Apr. 2017, <u>https://marcellusdrilling.com/2017/04/new-lawsuit-in-dimock-for-old-claimby-known-anti-ray-kemble</u>; Tom Shepstone, "Now We Know, Dimock Activists May Have Been Shills for Hire, Not Victims," Natural Gas Now, 4 Feb. 2019, <u>https://naturalgasnow.org/now-we-knowdimock-activists-may-have-been-shills-for-hire-not-victims</u> (reprinted in ShaleDirectories.com).
- 44 Manufacturers' Accountability Project, "Does Imperial Beach Mayor's Participation in Climate Change Litigation Raise Conflicts of Interest?," 26 Feb. 2018, <u>https://mfgaccountabilityproject.org/2018/02/26/imperial-beach-mayors-participation-climate-change-litigation-raise-conflictsinterest</u>; Stuart Leavenworth, "These communities sued Big Oil over climate change; then the backlash began," McClatchyDC, 5 Mar. 2018, <u>https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/national/article203207749.html#cardLink=tallRow4_card2</u>; Anne C. Mulkern, "Oil company allies say climate lawsuits were shopped around," E&E News ClimateWire, 10 Apr. 2018, <u>https://www.eenews.net/articles/oil-company-allies-say-climate-lawsuits-were-shopped-around</u>.
- 45 Front Line Defenders, Global Analysis: 2021, <u>https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2021_global_analysis_-_final.pdf;</u> Global Analysis: 2020, <u>https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/</u> <u>sites/default/files/fld_global_analysis_2020.pdf</u>.
- 46 See e.g., Global Witness, *Last Line of Defence: The industries causing the climate crisis and attacks against land and environmental defenders* (Sept. 2021), <u>https://www.globalwitness.org/en/</u> <u>campaigns/environmental-activists/last-line-defence</u>.
- 47 Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, *Human rights defenders & business in 2021: Protecting the rights of people driving a just transition* (Apr. 2022), <u>https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/from-us/briefings/hrds-2021/human-rights-defenders-business-in-2021-protecting-the-rights-of-people-driving-a-just-transition</u>. See also, International Center for Not-for-Profit Law, *Protecting*

Activists from Abusive Litigation: SLAPPs in the Global South and How to Respond (July 2020), <u>https://</u>www.icnl.org/post/report/slapps-in-the-global-south-report; United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Critical part of the UNGPs 10+ Roadmap: Increasing the protection of human rights defenders in the face of strategic lawsuits against public participation," 4 Feb. 2022, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2022/02/critical-part-ungps-10-roadmap-increasing-protection-human-rights-defenders-face;</u> Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, *SLAPPed but not silenced: Defending human rights in the face of legal risks* (June 2021), <u>https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/from-us/briefings/slapped-but-not-silenced-defending-human-rights-in-the-face-of-legal-risks</u>.

- 48 See e.g., Mike Masnick, "Devin Nunes Loses Yet Again In His Quixotic, Censorial SLAPP Cases," TechDirt, 20 Apr. 2022, <u>https://www.techdirt.com/2022/04/20/devin-nunes-loses-yet-again-in-his-quixotic-censorial-slapp-cases</u>.
- 49 Jonathan Peters, "A coal magnate's latest lawsuit was tossed—but Ohio can do more to defend free expression," Columbia Journalism Review, 28 May 2014, <u>https://archives.cjr.org/united_states_project/murray_energy_defamation_lawsuits_huffington_post.php</u>.
- 50 Last Week Tonight with John Oliver, "SLAPP Suits," 10 Nov. 2019, <u>https://www.youtube.com/</u> watch?v=UN8bJb8biZU.
- 51 Research on file with the Public Participation Project.
- 52 Public Participation Project, "State Anti-SLAPP Laws," <u>https://anti-slapp.org/your-states-free-speech-protection</u>.
- 53 There is a circuit split among federal courts in whether to apply state anti-SLAPP laws in federal diversity jurisdiction cases. There are no anti-SLAPP protections for federal question jurisdiction cases.
- 54 Jackie DeFusco, "Hollywood lawsuit hits Virginia, exposes weak free speech protections, lawmakers say," ABC8 News, 15 Apr. 2022, <u>https://www.wric.com/news/hollywood-lawsuit-hits-virginiaexposes-weak-free-speech-protections-lawmakers-say;</u> James Finley, "Johnny Depp's Lawsuit Against His Ex-Wife Moves Forward in Fairfax County. Here's Why VA's Legislators Haven't Been Able to Stop Lawsuits Like His," Northern Virginia, 24 Nov. 2021, <u>https://northernvirginiamag. com/culture/culture-features/2021/11/24/slapp-laws-virginia;</u> Mike Masnick, "Devin Nunes Libel Tourism Continues To Highlight The Problems Of Virginia's Weak Anti-SLAPP Laws," TechDirt, 6 Jan. 2020, <u>https://www.techdirt.com/2020/01/06/devin-nunes-libel-tourism-continues-to-highlightproblems-virginias-weak-ant i-slapp-laws.</u>
- 55 Uniform Law Commission, Uniform Public Expression Protection Act, Oct. 2020, note 12.
- 56 Mandatory fee shifting requires the plaintiff to pay the defendant's attorney fees if the claim is dismissed under an anti-SLAPP motion. This diverges from the "American Rule" for attorney's fees, in which each side is expected to pay its own legal costs. In 2012, the conservative legal organization, the Federalist Society, explicitly referred to anti-SLAPP legislation as tort reform. The Federalist Society, "ABA House of Delegates Considers Policies on Religious Profiling, SLAPPs, and Campaign Finance," 3 Aug. 2012, https://fedsoc.org/commentary/publications/aba-house-of-delegates-considers-policies-on-religious-profiling-slapps- and-campaign-finance. The Federalist Society reviewed an American Bar Association recommendation on SLAPPs and concluded: "Outside supporters of the recommendation have argued that this type of tort reform is a positive step forward. Although anti-SLAPP statutes cover only a limited scope of tort cases, they maintain that such laws provide defendants' lawyers and courts with a way to ferret out frivolous lawsuits in the early stages of litigation, before time and resources are wasted."

- 57 See e.g., Jonathan D. Glater, "To the Trenches: The Tort War Is Raging On," New York Times, 22 June 2008, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2008/06/22/business/22tort.html</u>; Joanne Doroshow, "Tort Reform," Letter to the Editor, New York Times, 26 Mar. 2000, <u>https://www.nytimes. com/2000/03/26/opinion/l-tort-reform-446637.html</u>.
- 58 Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, Rule 11, available at <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/rules/frcp/</u> rule_11.
- 59 S. Sean Tu & Nicholas Stump, West Virginia University College of Law, "Free Speech in the Balance: Judicial Sanctions and Frivolous SLAPP Suits," Loyola Los Angeles Law Review, 2021, note 19.
- 60 American Bar Association, Model Rules of Professional Conduct, Rule 3.1: Meritorious Claims & Contentions, <u>https://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications/</u> <u>model_rules_of_professional_conduct/rule_3_1_meritorious_claims_contentions</u>.
- 61 American Bar Association, CPR Policy Implementation Committee, Variations of the ABA Model Rules of Professional Conduct, Rule 3.1: Meritorious Claims and Contentions, 11 Dec. 2018, <u>https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/professional_responsibility/mrpc_3_1.pdf</u>.
- 62 Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, Rule 45, section (d)(1), available at <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/</u> rules/frcp/rule_45.
- 63 Bennett Freeman et al., *Shared Space Under Pressure: Business Support for Civic Freedoms and Human Rights Defenders*, Business and Human Rights Resource Center and International Service for Human Rights, Aug. 2018, <u>https://media.business-humanrights.org/media/documents/</u> <u>fdfe07e3d812cfcfed4235fbbf820a3d77599b13.pdf</u>; UN Working Group on Business and Human Rights, *The Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: guidance on ensuring respect for human rights defenders*, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/47/39/Add.2, 22 June 2021, available at <u>https://media.business-humanrights.org/media/documents/G2116149.pdf</u>.
- 64 Organizations that have adopted non-retaliation policies include, for example, the International Finance Corporation of the World Bank Group, the Inter-American Development Bank, BP, Coca Cola, Facebook (Meta), Adidas, Unilever, and others.
- 65 BP, Human Rights Policy (2020), https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/sustainability/ improving-peoples-lives/human-rights/human-rights-policy.html. Pursuant to section 3.7: "As a global business and a long-term investor, we value open societies, characterized by the rule of law, good governance and respect for civic freedoms. In respect of our activities, we will not tolerate or contribute to attacks, or physical or legal threats, against those safely and lawfully exercising their human right to freedom of expression, peaceful protest or assembly, including where they are acting as human rights defenders (HRDs), or against workers seeking to exercise their right to freedom of association. We respect the human rights of HRDs and recognize the important role they can play in advancing the fulfilment of universally recognized human rights in the societies where we operate. Where we believe it could be beneficial to do so, we may choose to act in coordination with other stakeholders and, as appropriate to the nature of any leverage available to us, to support HRDs in the exercise of those human rights."
- 66 In many countries, "terrorism" can be a highly politicized designation used by those in power to encourage the legal system to impose harsh penalties on their opponents. Many government leaders around the world continue to portray environmental and social justice leaders as terrorists. For much of the first decade of the 2000s, federal law enforcement agencies in the United States repeatedly made public statements indicating that "eco-terrorism"—and not white supremacism—was the nation's top domestic terrorism concern, despite a lack of evidence supporting these claims. In its National Strategy for Countering Domestic Terrorism (June 2021),

the Biden administration took limited steps to acknowledge the importance of nonviolent protest in the United States, but additional efforts are needed: "Our country and its laws leave wide open the space for political and ideological views and their articulation, including through peaceful protest. But they leave no room for unlawful violence. This Strategy is designed to preserve the former while preventing the latter." See https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/National-Strategy-for-Countering-Domestic-Terrorism.pdf.

- 67 Electronic Frontier Foundation, "EFF and ERI Fight to Quash Speech-Chilling Subpoenas from Chevron," 22 Oct. 2012, https://www.eff.org/press/releases/eff-and-eri-fight-quash-speechchilling-subpoenas-chevron; Motion to Quash by Non-Party Movants, Chevron Corporation v. Steven Donziger, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of California, 22 Oct. 2012, https:// www.eff.org/document/nd-cal-motion-quash; Motion to Quash by Non-Party Movants, Chevron Corporation v. Steven Donziger, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of New York, 22 Oct. 2012, https://www.eff.org/document/ndny-motion-quash; Alexander White, "Chevron granted access to environmental activists' email accounts," The Guardian, 15 July 2013, https://www. theguardian.com/environment/southern-crossroads/2013/jul/15/chevron-environmental-activistsemail-accounts; Marissa Vahlsing, EarthRights International, "Judge: Chevron Can Access its Critics' Private User Information," 8 July 2013, https://earthrights.org/blog/judge-chevron-can-access-itscritics-private-user-information; Memorandum Opinion, Chevron Corporation v. Steven Donziger, United States District Court Northern District of New York, 25 June 2013, https://earthrights.org/ wp-content/uploads/Kaplan-Order-Hotmail-IP-subpoena_0.pdf.
- 68 Amazon Watch, "Advocacy Groups Blast Chevron for Retaliation Tactics Against Ecuador Villagers and Their Supporters," 23 Jan. 2014, <u>https://chevroninecuador.org/news-andmultimedia/2014/0123-advocacy-groups-blast-chevron-for-retaliation-tactics;</u> Motion for Leave to File Brief of Amicus Curiae, Chevron Corporation v. Hugo Gerardo Camacho Naranjo, et al., U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, 8 July 2014, <u>https://chevroninecuador.org/ assets/docs/2014-07-08-amazon-watch-brief.pdf;</u> Amazon Watch, "Human Rights Organizations File Amicus Brief Opposing Chevron RICO Decision," 15 July 2014, <u>https://amazonwatch.org/ news/2014/0715-human-rights-organizations-file-amicus-brief;</u> Amazon Watch, "Advocacy Groups Blast Chevron for Retaliation Tactics Against Ecuador Villagers and Their Supporters," 23 Jan. 2014, <u>https://chevroninecuador.org/news-and-multimedia/2014/0123-advocacy-groups-blast-chevronfor-retaliation-tactics</u>.
- 69 Subpoena to Simon Billenness, Chevron v. Donziger, U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia, 23 Nov. 2012, <u>https://www.scribd.com/document/116292660/Billenness-Subpoena;</u> Simon Billenness, "When Chevron Subpoenas an Amnesty International Activist" Amnesty International, 16 July 2014, <u>https://www.amnestyusa.org/when-chevron-subpoenas-an-amnestyinternational-activist</u>; Philip Bump, "We got a copy of the subpoena Chevron sent a rebellious shareholder," Grist, 10 Dec. 2012, <u>https://grist.org/business-technology/we-got-a-copy-of-thesubpoena-chevron-sent-a-rebellious-shareholder</u>.
- 70 MediaNewswire, "DiNapoli to Chevron: Resolve Amazon Lawsuit," 1 June 2011, <u>https://denisminev.wordpress.com/2011/06/02/dinapoli-to-chevron-resolve-amazon-lawsuit</u>; Complaint, Chevron Corporation v. Thomas P. DiNapoli, New York State Joint Commission on Public Ethics, Nov. 2012, <u>https://theamazonpost.com/chevron-ecuador/wp-content/uploads/Ethical%20Complaint%20</u> <u>against%20DiNapoli%20to%20Joint%20Commission.pdf</u>; Danny Hakim, "Chevron Accuses State Comptroller of Ethics Violation," New York Times, 20 Nov. 2012, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2012/11/21/nyregion/chevron-accuses-dinapoli-of-ethics-lapse-over-rain-forest-suit.html</u>;

Philip Bump, "Chevron is newly concerned about politicians being influenced by money," Grist, 21 Nov. 2012, <u>https://grist.org/politics/chevron-is-newly-concerned-about-politicians-being-influenced-by-money</u>.

- 71 Amazon Watch, "Advocacy Groups Blast Chevron for Retaliation Tactics Against Ecuador Villagers and Their Supporters," 23 Jan. 2014, <u>https://chevroninecuador.org/news-andmultimedia/2014/0123-advocacy-groups-blast-chevron-for-retaliation-tactics</u>; Simon Billenness, "When Chevron Subpoenas an Amnesty International Activist" Amnesty International, 16 July 2014, note 69.
- 72 Gretchen Morgenson, "Chevron Aims at an Activist Shareholder," New York Times, 8 Dec. 2012, https://www.nytimes.com/2012/12/09/business/chevron-takes-aim-at-an-activist-shareholder. html?pagewanted=all; Philip Bump, "We got a copy of the subpoena Chevron sent a rebellious shareholder," Grist, 10 Dec. 2012, https://grist.org/business-technology/we-got-a-copy-ofthe-subpoena-chevron-sent-a-rebellious-shareholder; CorpWatch, "Chevron Sues Its Own Shareholders In Ecuador Compensation Battle," 24 Jan. 2013, https://www.corpwatch.org/article/ chevron-sues-its-own-shareholders-ecuador-compensation-battle.
- 73 Sharon Wilson, "I've Been Served!," TexasSharon.com, 28 Feb. 2012, https://www.texassharon. com/2012/02/28/ive-been-served; Sharon Wilson, "Range Resources Hopes to Kill Free Speech in Texas," TexasSharon.com, 5 Sept. 2014, https://www.texassharon.com/2014/09/05/rangeresources-hopes-to-kill-free-speech-in-texas; Protect the Protest Task Force, "Sharon Wilson (SLAPPed for speaking out against fracking)," https://protecttheprotest.org/story/sharon-wilson; Jim Malewitz, "Highest Court to Weigh in on a Dispute Over Water," New York Times, 4 Sept. 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/05/us/highest-court-to-weigh-in-on-a-dispute-over-water. html? r=2; Kate Sheppard, "Gas Company Goes After Fire-Breathing-Hose Blogger," Mother Jones, 18 May 2012, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2012/05/gas-company-goes-after-bloggersinfo; Crude Accountability, Dangerous Work: Reprisals against Environmental Defenders, Oct. 2019, https://crudeaccountability.org/wp-content/uploads/Report DangerousWork compressed for web.pdf; Julie Dermansky, "Fracking Victim Steve Lipsky's Flaming Water is No Joke," DeSmog, 6 Nov. 2013, https://www.desmog.com/2013/11/06/steve-lipsky-s-flaming-tapwater-no-joke; Thomas Hogan, Baker Hostetler, "Texas Supreme Court to Hear Defamation Case Involving Fracking Claims," JDSupra, 28 Aug. 2014, https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/texas-supreme-court-to-heardefamation-c-30325; Opinion, Texas Supreme Court, In re Steven Lipsky, 24 Apr. 2015, https:// www.dropbox.com/s/jobwta9ux3hhe9l/Supreme%20Court-Lipsky.pdf?dl=0.
- 74 Complaint, Robert E. Murray et al. v. The Daily Gazette Company et al., Court of Common Pleas in Belmont County, Ohio, 27 Aug. 2012, <u>https://www.scribd.com/doc/104553080/Murray-Energy-vs-WV-Gazette</u>; Jonathan Peters, "A coal magnate's latest lawsuit was tossed—but Ohio can do more to defend free expression," Columbia Journalism Review, 28 May 2014, <u>https://archives.cjr.org/ united_states_project/murray_energy_defamation_lawsuits_huffington_post.php</u>; Andy Rowell, "Big Coal Plays Dirty," Oil Change International, 3 Sept. 2012, <u>https://priceofoil.org/2012/09/03/ big-coal-plays-dirty</u>; Erica Peterson, "Coal Company, West Virginia Newspaper Reach Settlement in Libel Suit," 89.3 WFPL, <u>https://wfpl.org/coal-company-west-virginia-newspaper-reach-settlementlibel-suit</u>.
- 75 See citations in note 74.
- 76 Bobbie Terry, "Activists settle lawsuit against Keystone XL Pipeline, TransCanada claimed \$5 Million in damages," CBS19, 28 Jan. 2013, <u>https://www.cbs19.tv/article/news/activists-settle-lawsuit-against-keystone-xl-pipeline-transcanada-claimed-5-million-in-damages/266419693;</u>

Lauren McCauley, "David vs. Goliath: Keystone XL Multinational Bullies Pipeline Protestors into Settlement," Common Dreams, 29 Jan. 2013, <u>https://archive.globalpolicy.org/ngos/role-of-ngos-in-the-international-arena/52225-david-vs-goliath-keystone-xl-mu ltinational-bullies-pipeline-protestors-into-settlement.html%3Fitemid=id.html.</u>

- 77 Cherri Foytlin, Bridge the Gulf, "Keystone XL pipeline blockaders face arrests, lawsuits in Texas," Facing South, 22 Oct. 2012, <u>https://www.facingsouth.org/2012/10/keystone-xl-pipelineblockaders-face-arrests-lawsuits-in-texas.html</u>; Lisa Song, "In Texas Pipeline Fight, People Step In as Green Groups Step Aside," Inside Climate News, 14 Nov. 2012, <u>https://insideclimatenews.org/ news/14112012/tar-sands-blockade-keystone-xl-texas-eleanor-fairchild-transcanada-pipelineconstruction</u>; Julie Dermansky, "Questions Raised About Integrity of Keystone XL's Southern Route After Conditions Added for Northern Leg," DeSmog, 3 June 2014, <u>https://www.desmog. com/2014/06/03/questions-raised-integrity-keystone-xl-southern-route-conditions-addednorthern-leg</u>; Julie Dermansky, "Texas Ranch Owner Battles TransCanada to Restore Her Pipeline-Scarred Land," DeSmog, 28 Aug. 2016, <u>https://www.desmog.com/2016/08/28/texas-ranch-ownerbattles-transcanada-restore-her-pipeline-scarred-land</u>.
- 78 Lauren McCauley, "David vs. Goliath: Keystone XL Multinational Bullies Pipeline Protestors into Settlement," Common Dreams, 29 Jan. 2013, <u>https://archive.globalpolicy.org/ngos/role-of-ngosin-the-international-arena/52225-david-vs-goliath-keystone-xl-multinational-bullies-pipelineprotestors-into-settlement.html%3Fitemid=id.html; Kevin Gosztola, "Multinational Corporation Behind Keystone XL Pipeline Bullies Activists Into Settling Lawsuit," 28 Jan. 2013, <u>https:// citizenactionmonitor.wordpress.com/2013/01/31/transcanada-uses-legal-sledgehammer-to-slappdown-xl-pipeline-protesters</u>.</u>
- 79 See citations in note 78.
- 80 See citations in note 77; see also, Laurel Brubaker Calkins, "TransCanada wins deal to halt Keystone protests in Texas," Toronto Star, 28 Jan. 2013, <u>https://www.thestar.com/ business/2013/01/28/transcanada_wins_deal_to_halt_keystone_protests_in_texas.html;</u> Progressive Action New Hampshire, "XL Pipeline TransCanada uses SLAPP Suits to Bully Protesters," 16 Oct. 2012, <u>https://progressiveactionnh.org/2012/10/16/xl-pipeline-transcanadauses-slapp-suits-to-bully-protesters</u>.
- 81 See citations in note 77.
- 82 See citations in note 78; see also, Laurel Brubaker Calkins, "TransCanada wins deal to halt Keystone protests in Texas," Toronto Star, 28 Jan. 2013, note 80.
- 83 Kerul Dyer, "Release: Tar Sands Oil Pipeline Lawsuit Settled in Texas," Civil Liberties Defense Center, 28 Jan. 2013, <u>https://cldc.org/release-tar-sands-oil-pipeline-lawsuit-settled-in-texas</u>.
- 84 Public Citizen, "Cabot Oil & Gas Corp. v. Scroggins," <u>https://www.citizen.org/litigation/cabot-oil-gas-corp-v-scroggins;</u> Order, Cabot Oil & Gas Corporation v. Vera Scroggins, Court of Common Pleas for Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania, 21 Oct. 2013, <u>https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/cabot-oil-v-scroggins-october-2013-court-order.pdf;</u> Brief in Support of Motion to Vacate Preliminary Injunction, Cabot Oil & Gas Corporation v. Vera Scroggins, Court of Common Pleas for Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania, <u>https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/cabot-oil-v-scroggins-october-2013-court-order.pdf;</u> Brief in Support of Motion to Vacate Preliminary Injunction, Cabot Oil & Gas Corporation v. Vera Scroggins, Court of Common Pleas for Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania, <u>https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/cabot-oil-v-scroggins-brief-support-of-motion-to-vacate-preliminary-injunction.pdf;</u> Suzanne Goldenberg, "The anti-fracking activist barred from 312.5 sq miles of Pennsylvania," The Guardian, 29 Jan. 2014, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2014/jan/29/vera-scroggins-fracking-activist-pennsylvania;</u> Crude Accountability, *Dangerous Work: Reprisals Against Environmental Defenders* (Oct. 2019), note 73.

- 85 Patricia Mazzei, "The Florida Activist Is 78. The Legal Judgment Against Her Is \$4 Million," New York Times, 8 Sept. 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/08/us/maggy-hurchala-florida-mining. html; Protect the Protest Task Force, "Maggy Hurchalla (SLAPPed for trying to stop a mining operation)," https://protecttheprotest.org/story/maggy-hurchalla-slapped-for-trying-to-stop-amining-operation; Lisa Broadt, "Expert witness says wetlands were destroyed as Hurchalla trial enters second week," TCPalm, 12 Feb. 2018, https://www.tcpalm.com/story/news/local/shapingour-future/2018/02/12/hurchalla-trial-enters-second-week-expert-witness-says-wetlands-weredestroyed-hurchalla-trial-enter/323421002; TreasureCoast.com, "Lake Point vs. Maggy Hurchalla and Free Speech and Open Government Update," 11 Feb. 2018, https://www.treasurecoast.com/ lake-point-vs-maggy-hurchalla-free-speech-open-government-update; Protect the Protest Task Force, Cato Institute & Institute for Justice, Petition for Writ of Certiorari to the U.S. Supreme Court, Oct. 2020, https://www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/2020-10/Hurchalla%20cert-stage.pdf.
- 36 Judgment, Robert E. Murray et al. v. Chagrin Valley Publishing Company et al., Court of Appeals of Ohio, 11 Dec. 2014, <u>https://blog.wolfslaw.com/articles/20150128%20murray%27s%20</u> <u>case%20in%20the%208th.pdf</u>; Brenda Cain, "Ohio Supreme Court rejects Murray Energy Corp. appeal in defamation lawsuit," Cleveland.com, 9 July 2015, <u>https://www.cleveland.com/chagrinvalley/2015/07/ohio_supreme_court_rejects_app.html</u>; Jonathan Peters, "A coal magnate's latest lawsuit was tossed—but Ohio can do more to defend free expression," Columbia Journalism Review, 28 May 2014, <u>https://archives.cjr.org/united_states_project/murray_energy_defamation_ lawsuits_huffington_post.php</u>.
- 87 See citations in note 86.
- 88 See citations in note 86.
- 89 See citations in note 86.
- 90 See citations in note 86.
- 91 See citations in note 86.
- 92 See citations in note 86.
- 93 Steve Horn, "Coal Baron and Major Ken Cuccinelli Campaign Donor Sues Blogger for Defamation, Invasion of Privacy," DeSmog, 3 Nov. 2013, https://www.desmog.com/2013/11/03/coal-baronmajor-ken-cuccinelli-campaign-donor-sues-blogger-defamation-invasion-privacy; ACLU Ohio, "Robert E. Murray, et al. v. The Huffingtonpost.com Inc.," https://www.acluohio.org/ en/cases/robert-e-murray-et-al-v-huffington-postcom-inc; Complaint, Robert E. Murray, et al. v. TheHuffingtonPost.com Inc., et al., 24 Sept. 2013, Court of Common Pleas for Belmont County, Ohio, https://www.desmog.com/wp-content/uploads/files/Murray%20vs.%20 Stark%2C%20Huffpost%2C%20Et%20Al.pdf; First Amended Complaint, Robert E. Murray, et al. v. TheHuffingtonPost.com Inc., et al., 11 Nov. 2013, U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Ohio, Eastern Division, https://www.republicreport.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Murrayamended-complaint.pdf; Opinion and Order, Robert E. Murray, et al. v. TheHuffingtonPost.com Inc., et al., 12 May 2014, U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Ohio, Eastern Division, https://casetext.com/case/murray-v-huffingtonpostcom-inc-1; Jonathan Peters, "A coal magnate's latest lawsuit was tossed—but Ohio can do more to defend free expression," Columbia Journalism Review, 28 May 2014, https://archives.cjr.org/united_states_project/murray_energy_defamation lawsuits huffington post.php.
- 94 See citations in note 93.
- 95 See citations in note 93.
- 96 See citations in note 93.

- 97 See citations in note 93; see also, ACLU Ohio, "Online Journalist Successfully Defended Against Lawsuit Intended to Silence Criticism," 15 May 2014, <u>https://www.acluohio.org/en/press-releases/online-journalist-successfully-defended-against-lawsuit-intended-silence-criticism</u>; Mike Stark, "I was sued by Bob Murray and won. Here's why," Daily Kos, 13 Dec. 2014, <u>https://www.dailykos.com/stories/2014/12/13/1351586/-l-was-sued-by-Bob-Murray-and-won-Here-s-why</u>.
- 98 See citations in note 93.
- 99 Barry Meier, "Science Consultant Pushes Back Against Unlikely Opponents," New York Times, 11 Oct. 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/12/business/energy-environment/years-aftercriticism-of-its-practices-science-consultant-pushes-back.html; Barry Meier, "Activists Push to Continue a Libel Suit Against Them," New York Times, 11 Apr. 2016, https://www.nytimes. com/2016/04/12/business/activists-push-to-continue-a-libel-suit-against-them.html; Order, Cardno ChemRisk, LLC v. Cherri Foytlin & another, Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court, 14 Feb. 2017, https://law.justia.com/cases/massachusetts/supreme-court/2017/sjc-12082.html; see also, ACLU of Massachusetts, Amicus Curiae to Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court, 6 June 2016, https:// www.aclum.org/sites/default/files/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/2016-06-06-cardno-chemriskaclum-amicus.pdf; Ana Muñoz, Zalkind, Duncan & Bernstein, "In Cardno ChemRisk v. Foytlin, the SJC Slaps Down Attack on Protected Speech," Boston Lawyer Blog, 3 Apr. 2017, https://www. bostonlawyerblog.com/cardno-chemrisk-v-foytlin-sic-slaps-attack-protected-speech; Jeffrey J. Pyle, "Cardno Chemrisk v. Foytlin: Supreme Judicial Court Holds that Anti-SLAPP Law Protects Opinion Writing," Boston Bar Journal, 11 May 2017, https://bostonbarjournal.com/2017/05/11/cardnochemrisk-v-foytlin-supreme-judicial-court-holds-that-anti-slapp-law-protects-opinion-writing.
- 100 See citations in note 99.
- 101 ACLU, "ACLU Files Brief on Behalf of Free Speech in Another Lawsuit From Ohio Coal Mine Operator," 16 July 2015, <u>https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/aclu-files-brief-behalf-free-speech-another-lawsuit-ohio-coal-mine-operator</u>; ACLU Ohio, "Murray, et al. v. Ciocia, et al. (amicus)," Oct. 2015, <u>https://www.acluohio.org/en/cases/murray-et-al-v-ciocia-et-al-amicus</u>.
- 102 See citations in note 101.
- 103 Opinion, Robert E. Murray, et al. v. Public Citizen, Inc., et al., U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Ohio, Eastern Division, 23 Apr. 2015, <u>https://casetext.com/case/murray-v-pub-citizen-inc</u>; Public Citizen, "Public Citizen Fights Back Against Murray Energy Defamation Suit," 7 Oct. 2014,<u>https://www.citizen.org/news/public-citizen-fights-back-against-murray-energy-libel-suit</u>; Anya Litvak, "Coal company owner on a mission to save his industry," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, 10 Oct. 2015, <u>https://www.post-gazette.com/business/powersource/2015/10/11/Murray-Energy-owner-Robert-Murray-on-a-mission-to-save-his-industry/stories/201510110111</u>.
- 104 Complaint, Dewey Homes & Investment Properties, LLC et al. v. Delaware Riverkeeper Network et al., Court of Common Pleas of Butler County, Pennsylvania, 22 May 2015, <u>https://</u><u>delawareriverkeeper.org/sites/default/files/DEWEY%20HOMES%20AND%20INVESTMENT%20</u> <u>PROPERTIES.pdf;</u> ACLU of Pennsylvania et al., "Court Dismisses SLAPP Lawsuit Over Fracking Against Butler County Homeowners and Parents of Mars Students," 31 May 2016, <u>https://</u><u>delawareriverkeeper.org/sites/default/files/PR%20SLAPP%20Suit%20Brought%20by%20Gas%20</u> <u>Drilling%20Proponents%20Fails%205.31.16.pdf;</u> Delaware Riverkeeper Network, "SLAPP Suit Threatened Against Delaware Riverkeeper For Opposing Proposed Development on Contaminated Site," 13 Apr. 2017, <u>https://delawareriverkeeper.org/sites/default/files/PR%20SLAPP%20Suit%20</u> <u>Threatened%20re%20Bishop%20Tube %20Development%204.13.17.pdf;</u> Jon Hurdle, "Judge throws out developer's 'SLAPP suit' against environmental group," NPR, 23 Aug. 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>stateimpact.npr.org/pennsylvania/2017/08/23/judge-throws-out-developers-slapp-suit-againstenvironmental-group</u>.

- 105 See citations in note 104.
- 106 See citations in note 104.
- 107 Note that we consider Drummond's 2015 complaint alleging RICO claims in this case to be a SLAPP, as it appears to be an act of retaliation that is disproportionate to any alleged wrongdoing. Both sides in this dispute have pursued legal action against each other in other contexts. Complaint, Drummond Company, Inc. v. Terrence P. Collingsworth et al., U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Alabama, Southern Division, 27 Mar. 2015, https://vdocuments. net/collingsworth-rico-complaint.html; Kent Faulk, "Drummond sues those claiming coal company involved in Colombian deaths," AL.com, 8 Apr. 2015, https://www.al.com/news/ birmingham/2015/04/drummond sues those claiming c.html; Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, "Drummond v. Collingsworth Order," 7 Dec. 2015, https://www.businesshumanrights.org/en/latest-news/drummond-v-collingsworth-order; International Rights Advocates, "Drummond Officials Charged with Financing AUC War Crimes in Colombia," 29 Oct. 2018, https://media.business-humanrights.org/media/documents/files/documents/Oct 29 2018-Press Release English .pdf; International Rights Advocates, "Drummond Case," https:// www.internationalrightsadvocates.org/cases/drummond; Memorandum Opinion and Order, Drummond Company, Inc. v. Terrence Collingsworth et al., U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Alabama, Southern Division, 18 Mar. 2021, https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/districtcourts/alabama/alndce/2:2011cv03695/139493/668.
- 108 See citations in note 107.
- 109 See citations in note 107.
- 110 See citations in note 107.
- 111 See citations in note 107.
- 112 See citations in note 107.
- 113 Sharon Wilson, "Chris Faulkner of Breitling Energy aka Frack Master sued me," 27 Dec. 2015, https://www.texassharon.com/2015/12/27/frack-master-chris-faulkner-of-breitling-energy-suedme (includes links to court documents); Protect the Protest Task Force, "Sharon Wilson (SLAPPed for speaking out against fracking)," https://protecttheprotest.org/story/sharon-wilson.
- 114 Youth for Environmental Justice, Notice of Motion to Strike, Youth for Environmental Justice, et al. v. City of Los Angeles et al., with California Independent Petroleum Association as Defendant/ Respondent-in-Intervention/Cross-Complainant, 16 Feb. 2017, https://www.cbecal.org/wp-content/ uploads/2016/11/16-11-14-Anti-Slapp-Mot-YEI-Final-no-res.pdf; Center for Biological Diversity, "Court Rejects Oil Industry's Retaliatory Lawsuit Against L.A. Youth Groups," 15 Feb. 2019, https:// www.biologicaldiversity.org/news/press_releases/2019/oil-industry-slapp-suit-02-15-2019. php; Order, Youth for Environmental Justice, et al. v. City of Los Angeles et al., with California Independent Petroleum Association as Intervenor and Respondent, Court of Appeal of the State of California, Second Appellate District, 15 Feb. 2019, https://www.biologicaldiversity.org/programs/ climate law institute/pdfs/Youth-for-EI-Anti-SLAPP-Decision.pdf; Center for Biological Diversity, "Los Angeles Court Makes Oil Industry Pay Over \$2 Million for Retaliatory Lawsuit," 8 July 2021, https://biologicaldiversity.org/w/news/press-releases/los-angeles-court-makes-oil-industry-payover-2-million-for-retaliatory-lawsuit-2021-07-08; Michael Hiltzik, "This oil industry group sued its environmentalist critics and landed itself in bankruptcy," Los Angeles Times, 16 Sept. 2021, https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2021-09-16/oil-industry-bankruptcy-after-suing-itsenvironmentalist-critics.
- 115 See citations in note 114.
- 116 See citations in note 114.

- 117 David Hasemyer, "Climate Advocates Fight Back Against Exxon's Subpoenas," Inside Climate News, 9 Dec. 2016, <u>https://insideclimatenews.org/news/09122016/exxonmobil-climate-changeinvestigation-350-bill-mckibben-rex-tillerson-lamar-smith-science</u>; Subpoena to 350.org to Produce Documents, Information, or Objects or to Permit Inspection of Premises in a Civil Action, Exxon Mobil Corporation v. Maura Tracy Healey, 9 Nov. 2016, <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/ documents/3234142-NGO-Subpoena.html</u>; 350.org's Motion to Quash Non-Party Subpoena, Exxon Mobil Corporation v. Maura Tracy Healey, 8 Dec. 2016, <u>https://350.org/wp-content/ uploads/2016/12/350.org-Motion-to-Quash-ExxonMobil-Subpoena.pdf</u>.
- 118 Bob Van Voris, "Exxon Sues the Suers in Fierce Bid to Defeat Climate Lawsuits," Bloomberg, 14 Feb. 2018, <u>https://www.bloombergquint.com/business/exxon-sues-the-suers-in-fierce-bid-todefeat-climate-lawsuits</u>; Testimony of Sharon Eubanks, Former Director, U.S. Department of Justice Tobacco Litigation Team before the U.S. House Oversight Committee, Subcommittee on Civil Rights and Civil Liberties, Hearing on "Examining the Oil Industry's Efforts to Suppress the Truth about Climate Change," 23 Oct. 2019, <u>https://oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight. house.gov/files/Eubanks%20Congressional%20Testimony%20FINAL%20.pdf</u>.
- 119 David Hasemyer, "Climate Advocates Fight Back Against Exxon's Subpoenas," Inside Climate News, 9 Dec. 2016, note 116; Document Preservation Request from Paul, Weiss LLP to Peter Frumhoff, Union of Concerned Scientists, 20 Oct. 2016, <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/ documents/3233975-NGOs-Put-on-Notice.html</u>; Letter from Levine, Sullivan, Koch & Schulz LLP to Paul, Weiss LLP, 23 Nov. 2016, <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/3234003-UOC-Letterto-Exxon.html</u>.
- 120 We have included this and related legal actions by Exxon against state attorneys general due to the blatant retaliatory nature of Exxon's actions, the apparent desire to use these lawsuits to create a broader chilling effect, the unusual attempt to file the case in Texas courts, the effort to force state attorneys general to travel to Texas for depositions, and the relative size and political power of Exxon that makes it uniquely capable of intimidating a government official in a way that most other companies would be unable to do. The court itself acknowledged that Exxon's lawsuit was "extraordinary," and several legal experts considered this act of retaliation to be unprecedented in recent history. See Opinion and Order, Exxon Mobil Corporation v. Eric T. Scheiderman and Maura T. Healey, U.S. District Court, Southern District of New York, 29 Mar. 2018, https://ag.ny.gov/sites/default/files/2018 03 29 opinion order.pdf; Brendan DeMelle, "Exxon Sues MA Attorney General In Retaliatory Attempt To Intimidate 'Exxon Knew' Climate Accountability Movement," DeSmog, 16 June 2016, https://www.desmog.com/2016/06/16/exxonsues-ma-attorney-general-retaliatory-attempt-intimidate-exxon-knew-climate-accountabilitymovement; David Halperin, "Judge's Radical Exxon Ruling Could Turn The Legal System Upside Down," Republic Report, 1 Dec. 2016, https://www.republicreport.org/2016/judges-radical-exxonruling-could-turn-the-legal-system-upside-down; David Hasemyer, "In Setback for Exxon, Texas Judge Kicks Climate Change Case to New York," Inside Climate News, 30 Mar. 2017, https:// insideclimatenews.org/news/30032017/exxonmobil-climate-change-research-ny-attorney-generalinvestigation.
- 121 Subpoena to Carroll Muffett, Exxon Mobil Corporation v. Maura Tracy Healey, Attorney General of Massachusetts, U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas, 23 Nov. 2016, <u>https://</u><u>www.documentcloud.org/documents/3519886-ExxonMobil-Subpoena-to-Muffett</u>; Carroll Muffett, "Subpoenaed by Exxon," Center for International Environmental Law, 2016, <u>https://www.ciel.org/9608-2</u>; <u>Ali Borichoff-Porte</u>, "Exxon's Campaign of Intimidation against Climate Defenders Ushers in a New McCarthy Era," EarthRights International, 21 Dec. 2016, <u>https://earthrights.org/</u><u>blog/exxons-campaign-of-intimidation-against-climate-defenders-ushers-in-a-new-mccarthy-era</u>.

- 122 David Hasemyer, "Climate Advocates Fight Back Against Exxon's Subpoenas," Inside Climate News, 9 Dec. 2016, note 117.
- 123 David Hasemyer, "Climate Advocates Fight Back Against Exxon's Subpoenas," Inside Climate News, 9 Dec. 2016, note 117.
- 124 David Hasemyer, "Climate Advocates Fight Back Against Exxon's Subpoenas," Inside Climate News, 9 Dec. 2016, note 117.
- 125 Please see note 120 for an explanation of why we consider this case to be a SLAPP. See citations in note 120.
- 126 See citations in note 119.
- 127 Amended Complaint, Green Group Holdings, LLC & Howling Coyote, LLC v. Mary B. Schaeffer et al., U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Alabama, Southern Division, 22 Apr. 2016, <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/green-group-holdings-v-schaeffer-companys-amended-complaint</u>; Motion to Dismiss, Green Group Holdings, LLC & Howling Coyote, LLC v. Mary B. Schaeffer et al., U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Alabama, Southern Division, 2 June 2016, <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/green-group-holdings-v-schaeffer-aclu-motion-dismiss</u>; ACLU, "Environmental Protesters Fight Defamation Lawsuit Filed by Coal Ash Landfill," 2 June 2016, <u>https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/environmental-protesters-fight-defamation-lawsuit-filed-coal-ash-landfill</u>; Inside Climate News, "The Alabama Landfill That Brought Noise, Health Woes, and a Lawsuit," 5 July 2016, <u>https://insideclimatenews.org/news/05072016/alabama-landfill-brought-noise-health-woes-and-lawsuit</u>; Consolidated Joint Motion to Dismiss, Green Group Holdings, LLC & Howling Coyote, LLC v. Mary B. Schaeffer et al., U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Alabama, Southern Division, 6 Feb. 2017, <u>https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_document/consolidated_joint_motion_to_dismiss_claims_with_prejudice_and_settlement_agreement_ocr.pdf</u>.
- 128 See citations in note 127.
- 129 See citations in note 127.
- 130 See citations in note 127.
- 131 Complaint, Cabot Oil and Gas Corporation v. Charles F. Speer et al., Pennsylvania Court of Common Pleas of Susquehanna County, 7 Aug. 2017, https://www.desmog.com/wp-content/ uploads/files/2017-08-07%20Cabot%20lawsuit.pdf; Sharon Kelly & Steve Horn, "Fracking Giant Cabot Sues Pennsylvania Water Contamination Victim for \$5 Million," DeSmog, 13 Aug. 2017, https://www.desmog.com/2017/08/13/cabot-fracking-5-million-lawsuit-water-contaminationray-kemble-dimock; Sharon Kelly, "Oil and Gas Industry's 2017 Suing Spree Could Set Speech-Chilling Precedents," DeSmog, 2 Jan. 2018, https://www.desmog.com/2018/01/02/suing-spreeoil-and-gas-industry-risks-speech-chilling-precedents; Associated Press, "Gas driller pulls out of talks in \$5M suit against resident," 5 Mar. 2020, https://www.post-gazette.com/news/crimecourts/2020/03/05/Gas-driller-Cabot-ends-talks-lawsuit-Ray-Kemble-Dimock-Pennsylvaniafracking/stories/202003050161; Michael Rubinkam, "'Irreversible': No easy fix for water fouled by gas driller," Associated Press, 18 Feb. 2022, available at https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/ irreversible-easy-fix-water-fouled-gas-driller-82979294.
- 132 EarthRights International represented BankTrack in this case. Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 22 Aug. 2017, note 5; Order, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 24 July 2018, <u>https://earthrights.org/wp-content/uploads/etp_v_banktrack_dismissal_opinion.pdf</u>.

- 133 Amended Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 6 Aug. 2018, <u>https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/ec7208cc-20180806-etp-amendedcomplaint.pdf</u>; Order, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 14 Feb. 2019, <u>https://earthrights.org/wp-content/uploads/D.N.D.-17-cv-00173-dckt-000135_000-filed-2019-02-14.pdf</u>.
- 134 Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 22 Aug. 2017, note 5; Order, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 22 Aug. 2018, <u>https://ccrjustice.org/sites/ default/files/attach/2018/08/99%20ETP%20v%20GP%20order%20dismissing%20EF.pdf</u>.
- Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace 135 International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 22 Aug. 2017, note 5; Order, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 14 Feb. 2019, https://earthrights.org/ wp-content/uploads/D.N.D.-17-cv-00173-dckt-000135 000-filed-2019-02-14.pdf; Nicholas Kusnetz, "Industry Lawsuits Try to Paint Environmental Activism as Illegal Racket," Inside Climate News, 5 Oct. 2017, https://insideclimatenews.org/news/05102017/greenpeace-rico-racketeering-lawsuitenvironmental-activism-resolute-dakota-access; Democracy Now, "Greenpeace & Indigenous Water Protectors Respond to Lawsuit Accusing DAPL Activists of Eco-Terrorism," Transcript: Interview with Annie Leonard and Tara Houska, 1 Sept. 2017, https://www.democracynow. org/2017/9/1/greenpeace indigenous water protectors respond to; Charlie Holt & Daniel Simons, RICO as a Case-Study in Weaponizing Defamation and the International Response to Corporate Censorship, Southwestern Law School – Los Angeles Journal of International Media & Entertainment Law, Dec. 2020, https://www.swlaw.edu/sites/default/files/2020-12/6%20-%20 Holt%2020.12.15.pdf.
- 136 Amended Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 6 Aug. 2018, note 133.
- 137 Amended Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 6 Aug. 2018, note 133; Order, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 14 Feb. 2019, <u>https://earthrights.org/wpcontent/uploads/D.N.D.-17-cv-00173-dckt-000135_000-filed-2019-02-14.pdf</u>.
- 138 Amended Complaint, Energy Transfer Equity, L.P. & Energy Transfer Partners, L.P. v. Greenpeace International et al., U.S. District Court for North Dakota, Western Division, 6 Aug. 2018, <u>https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/ec7208cc-20180806-etp-amendedcomplaint.pdf</u>.
- 139 EarthRights International, "Energy Transfer Partners v. Krystal Two Bulls," <u>https://earthrights.org/</u> <u>case/etp-v-krystal-two-bulls</u>; Order, Energy Transfer Equity, LP et al. v. Greenpeace International, et al., U.S. District Court, District of North Dakota, 14 Feb. 2019, note 133.
- 140 James Bruggers, "Intimidation or accountability? A mining company goes after Kentucky regulators' own money," Courier Journal, 11 Aug. 2017, <u>https://www.courier-journal.com/story/</u> <u>tech/science/environment/2017/08/11/intimidation-accountability-mining-company-goes-after-</u> <u>kentucky-regulators-own-money/540181001</u>; Mark Hand, "West Virginia governor's coal company engaging in 'attempt to intimidate public officials'," ThinkProgress, 14 Aug. 2017, <u>https://archive.</u> <u>thinkprogress.org/jim-justice-coal-company-intimidation-843ca4ea20f4</u>; Associated Press, "Justice

family coal company sues Kentucky regulators," Charleston Gazette-Mail, 21 Nov. 2017, <u>https://www.wvgazettemail.com/business/justice-family-coal-company-sues-kentucky-regulators/article_acc2ac38-c694-5eae-b82c-b1559defccca.html</u>.

- 141 See citations in note 140.
- 142 Lee Ziesche, "Millennium Tries to Silence Local Dad Over CPV Fracked Gas Power Plant Through SLAPP Suit," Medium, 16 Jan. 2018, <u>https://www.saneenergy.org/oursanevoice/2018/1/16/</u> <u>millennium-tries-to-silence-local-dad-over-cpv-fracked-gas-power-plant-through-slapp-suit;</u> Crude Accountability, *Dangerous Work: Reprisals Against Environmental Defenders*, Oct. 2019, note 73.
- 143 Complaint, The Marshall County Coal Company et al. v. John Oliver et al., Circuit Court of Marshall County, West Virginia, 21 June 2017, available at Betsy Swan, "Republican Coal King Sues HBO Over John Oliver's Show," The Daily Beast, 22 June 2017, <u>https://www.thedailybeast.com/coal-king-sueshbo-over-john-olivers-show?via=desktop&source=copyurl</u>; Kevin Lui, "Coal Boss Robert Murray Is Suing John Oliver After Being Mocked on Last Week Tonight," Time, 23 June 2017, <u>https://time. com/4829720/john-oliver-lawsuit-robert-murray-coal</u>; Jamie Lynn Crofts, "This Coal Baron's Lawsuit Against John Oliver Is Plain Nuts," ACLU of West Virginia, 2 Aug. 2017, <u>https://www.aclu.org/blog/ free-speech/coal-barons-lawsuit-against-john-oliver-plain-nuts</u>; Last Week Tonight, "SLAPP Suits," YouTube, 10 Nov. 2019, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UN8bJb8biZU</u>.
- 144 See citations in note 143.
- 145 Liz Spayd, "A Rare Libel Suit Against The Times," New York Times, 10 May 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/10/public-editor/murray-energy-libel-suit.html?_r=1</u>.
- Opinion, SG Interests I, Inc. v. Peter Kolbenschlag, Colorado Court of Appeals, 25 July 2019, <u>https://casetext.com/case/sg-interests-i-ltd-v-kolbenschlag-1</u>; Simon Davis-Cohen, "Environmental Activist Sued for Libel Over Facebook Comment About Oil and Gas Company," DeSmog, 20 Jan. 2018, <u>https://www.desmog.com/2018/01/20/colorado-activist-pete-kolbenschlag-libel-facebookcomment-sgi-oil-gas</u>; Tim Cushing, "Oil Company Files Bogus Libel Lawsuit Over 'Substantially True' Facebook Comment By Local Activist," TechDirt, 10 Mar. 2017, <u>https://www.techdirt.</u> <u>com/2017/03/10/oil-company-files-bogus-libel-lawsuit-over-substantially-true-facebook-commentlocal-activist</u>; Ken White, "Oil Company SG Interests Files Vexatious SLAPP Suit Over Substantially True Facebook Comment," PopeHat.com, 9 Mar. 2017, <u>https://www.popehat.com/2017/03/09/</u> <u>oil-company-sgi-interests-files-vexatious-slapp-suit-over-substantially-true-facebook-comment;</u> Protect the Protest Task Force, Interview with Pete Kolbenschlag, 2020, <u>https://protecttheprotest.</u> <u>org/story/pete-kolbenschlag</u>.
- 147 StopETP.org, "Pennsylvania Grandmother, Landowner, & Environmental Advocate Arrested," 28 July 2018, http://stopetp.org/2018/07/28/gerhart-arrest; Karen Feridun, "Breaking: Retired teacher sentenced to 2 - 6 months in case brought by Energy Transfer Partners," Daily Kos, 3 Aug. 2018, https://www.dailykos.com/stories/2018/8/3/1785655/-Breaking-Retired-teacher-sentenced-to-2-6-months-in-case-brought-by-Energy-Transfer-Partners? =2018-08-03T11:58:51.892-07:00; Mark Hand, "With politicians on its side, pipeline company ratchets up intimidation campaign," ThinkProgress, 22 Oct. 2018, https://thinkprogress.org/with-politicians-on-its-side-pipelinecompany-ratchets-up-intimidation-campaign-1b3c574d288c; Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, "Ellen Gerhart," 2021, https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/latest-news/ellen-gerhart.
- 148 Jason Flores-Williams, "Oil & Gas Corporation Suing Activists in Personal Capacity," Deep Green Resistance News Service, 27 Mar. 2018 (includes text of complaint), <u>https://dgrnewsservice.org/</u> <u>civilization/repression/oil-gas-corporation-suing-activists-personal-capacity</u>; Nora Olabi, "Energy Company Sues Student for Protesting at Fracking Site in Greeley," Westword, 27 Mar. 2018,

https://www.westword.com/news/extraction-oil-and-gas-sues-fracking-activist-for-bella-romeroacademy-protest-10128891; Tommy Simmons, "First amendment issues could arise in suit filed by oil company against protesters who allegedly trespassed site near Bella Romero this month," Greeley Tribune, 30 Mar. 2018, https://www.greeleytribune.com/2018/03/30/oil-and-gas-companyfiles-lawsuit-against-protester-who-chained-himself-to-equipment-at-site-near-bella-romeroacademy; Tommy Simmons, "CSU student who locked himself to equipment at oil and gas site asks judge to dismiss lawsuit on First Amendment grounds," The Denver Post, 12 Apr. 2018, https://www.denverpost.com/2018/04/12/greeley-oil-gas-protest-lawsuit; Unicorn Riot, "Oil & Gas Corporation Sues Colorado Anti-Fracking Activists," 12 Apr. 2018, https://unicornriot.ninja/2018/ oil-gas-corporation-sues-colorado-anti-fracking-activists; Mark Hand, "Colorado fracking company wants to 'silence' opposition to massive drilling project, lawyer says," Think Progress, 15 Apr. 2018, https://archive.thinkprogress.org/colorado-oil-company-sues-anti-fracking-activists-40e730bd6203; Nora Olabi, "Student Protester Sued by Oil Company Asks Judge to Drop Suit," Westword, 18 Apr. 2018, https://www.westword.com/news/csu-student-cullen-lobe-calls-for-courtto-protect-first-amendment-civil-disobedience-10202032; Unicorn Riot, "Lawsuit Dropped Against Four Anti-Fracking Activists in CO," 4 July 2018, https://unicornriot.ninja/2018/lawsuit-droppedagainst-four-anti-fracking-activists-in-co.

- 149 See citations in note 148.
- 150 Petition for Pre-Suit Depositions filed by Exxon Mobil Corporation in the District Court of Tarrant County, Texas, 8 Jan. 2018, <u>https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/</u> <u>ExxonDepositions.pdf</u>; Order on Petition for Review, Exxon Mobil Corporation v. City of San Francisco, Potential Defendant, et al., 18 Feb. 2022, <u>https://www.txcourts.gov/supreme/orders-opinions/2022/february/february-18-2022</u>.
- 151 See citations in note 150.
- 152 See citations in note 150.
- 153 See citations in note 150; see also, Chris McGreal, "A US small-town mayor sued the oil industry. Then Exxon went after him," The Guardian, 16 Oct. 2021, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/oct/16/imperial-beach-california-exxon-mobil-climate-crisis</u>; Steve Hanley, "How Exxon Uses The Courts To Silence Opponents," CleanTechnica, 18 Oct. 2021, <u>https://cleantechnica.com/2021/10/18/how-exxon-uses-the-courts-to-silence-opponents</u>.
- 154 See citations in note 150.
- 155 See citations in note 150.
- 156 See citations in note 150.
- 157 See citations in note 150.
- 158 See citations in note 150.
- 159 See citations in note 150.
- 160 See citations in note 150.
- 161 See citations in note 150.
- 162 See citations in note 150.
- 163 See citations in note 150.
- 164 See citations in note 150.
- 164 See citations in note 150.
- 165 See citations in note 150.166 Jennifer Lee Kovaleski, "Martin Marietta serves six
 - 166 Jennifer Lee Kovaleski, "Martin Marietta serves six oil and gas activists with subpoenas," The Denver Channel, 11 July 2018, <u>https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/front-range/lafayette/</u> <u>martin-marietta-serves-six-oil-and-gas-activists-with-subponeas</u>; Jennifer Lee Kovaleski, "Attempt

by Colorado company to silence critics ends in big win for oil and gas activist," The Denver Channel, 14 Sept. 2018, <u>https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/local-news/attempt-by-</u> <u>colorado-company-to-silence-critics-ends-in-big-win-for-oil-and-gas-activist</u>; Order, Oransky v. Martin Marietta Materials, U.S. District Court for Colorado, 6 Sept. 2019, <u>https://www.leagle.</u> <u>com/decision/infdco20190906c30</u>; KGNU News, "Judge Rejects Subpoena Request for Fracking Protestors Digital Communications," 17 Sept. 2018, <u>https://news.kgnu.org/2018/09/judge-rejects-</u> <u>subpoena-request-for-fracking-protestors-digital-communications</u>.

- 167 See citations in note 166.
- 168 Order Granting Motion to Quash, Cabot Oil & Gas Corporation v. Charles F. Speer Law Firm et al., Pennsylvania Court of Common Please, Susquehanna County, 14 Dec. 2018; Bill Huston Podcast, 2 Oct. 2019, <u>https://billhustonpodcast.blogspot.com/2019/10/bh-911-out-of-moneytimehope-i-need.</u> <u>html</u>; Petition to Enforce a Subpoena, Cabot Oil & Gas Corporation v. William A. Huston, New York Supreme Court, Broome County, 29 Oct. 2019, <u>https://trellis.law/doc/38577923/PETITION-Verified-Petition-to-Enforce-a-Subpoena-Duces-Tecum-and-Ad-Testificandum</u>.
- Chevron's targeting of human rights attorney Steven Donziger is one of the highest profile SLAPPs 169 of the past 15 years. Chevron first filed the lawsuit against Donziger in 2011, which is outside of the 2012-2022 timeframe that we used for this research. The private prosecution for contempt that began in 2019 was initiated by a federal judge, not Chevron itself. However, we are including this case in the list because of the abusive nature of this contempt proceeding, the extreme nature of Chevron's retaliation against Donziger, and the fact that this private prosecution would not have occurred but for Chevron's decade-long obsession with targeting the defendant. For a summary of Chevron's retaliatory attacks related to the Ecuadorian Amazon case, including attacks that occurred before 2012, see CETIM, "Chevron's activities impair freedom of expression of victims, academics, students and activists," 4 June 2015, https://www.cetim.ch/chevrons-activities-impairfreedom-of-expression-of-victims-academics-students-and-activists-2; Amazon Defense Coalition, "Chevron Using 60 Law Firms and 2,000 Legal Personnel To Evade Ecuador Environmental Liability," 4 Mar. 2013, available at https://www.democraticunderground.com/110810768; Rex Wyler, "Chevron's SLAPP suit against Ecuadorians: corporate intimidation," Greenpeace, 11 May 2018, https://www.greenpeace.org/international/story/16448/chevrons-slapp-suit-againstecuadorians-corporate-intimidation; Sharon Lerner, "How the Environmental Lawyer Who Won a Massive Judgment Against Chevron Lost Everything," The Intercept, 29 Jan. 2020, https:// theintercept.com/2020/01/29/chevron-ecuador-lawsuit-steven-donziger; Jonathan Watts, "Nobel laureates condemn 'judicial harassment' of environmental lawyer," The Guardian, 18 Apr. 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/18/nobel-laureates-condemn-judicial-harassmentof-environmental-lawyer; Brief of Amicus Curiae Members of the "Protect the Protest" Task Force, In re: Steven Donziger, U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, 29 June 2020, https:// protecttheprotest.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Donziger-mandamus-PtP-amicus-filed-1.pdf; Erin Brockovich, "This lawyer should be world-famous for his battle with Chevron – but he's in jail," The Guardian, 8 Feb. 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/feb/08/chevronamazon-ecuador-steven-donziger-erin-brockovich.
- 170 Opinion, Christiana Tah and Randolph McClain v. Global Witness Publishing, Inc. and Global Witness, U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, 14 Sept. 2020, <u>https://www.cadc.uscourts.gov/internet/opinions.nsf/C5F7840A6FFFCF648525869D004ECAC5/\$file/19-7132-1890626.pdf</u>.

- 171 Subpoena to Consumer Watchdog, Persian Gulf Inc. v. BP West Coast Products LLC, et al., U.S. District Court for the Southern District of California, 24 July 2019, <u>https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/6668363/Chevron-2019-Subpoena-Clean.pdf;</u> Consumer Watchdog's Objections to Subpoena, Persian Gulf Inc. v. BP West Coast Products LLC, et al., U.S. District Court for the Southern District of California, 6 Sept. 2019, <u>https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/6668364/</u><u>Cwd-2019-Response-With-List.pdf</u>; Michael Hiltzik, "Oil industry subpoenas aim to harass and intimidate, consumer group says," Los Angeles Times, 23 Jan. 2020, <u>https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2020-01-23/chevron-and-exxon-consumer-watchdog</u>.
- 172 Memorandum Opinion, Delaware Riverkeeper Network et al. v. Sunoco Pipeline L.P., U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, 16 Apr. 2020; Sunoco Pipeline L.P.'s Motion for Fees and Costs, Delaware Riverkeeper Network et al. v. Sunoco Pipeline L.P., U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, 30 Apr. 2020; Opposition to Sunoco Pipeline L.P.'s Motion for Fees and Costs, U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, 14 May 2020; Reply Brief in Support of Sunoco Pipeline L.P.'s Motion for Fees and Costs, U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, 18 May 2020.
- 173 See citations in note 172.
- 174 Michael Hiltzik, "Oil industry subpoenas aim to harass and intimidate, consumer group says," Los Angeles Times, 23 Jan. 2020, <u>https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2020-01-23/chevron-and-exxon-consumer-watchdog</u>.
- 175 Alleen Brown & Sam Richards, "Pipeline Company Issues Broad Subpoena to News Site That Covered Protests Against It," The Intercept, 3 Apr. 2021, <u>https://theintercept.com/2021/04/03/</u> <u>unicorn-riot-dakota-pipeline-energy-transfer-subpoena</u>.
- 176 See citation in note 175.
- 177 See citation in note 175.
- 178 See citation in note 175.
- 179 See citation in note 175.
- 180 See citation in note 175.
- 181 See citation in note 175.
- 182 Laurence Hammack, "Mountain Valley Pipeline seeks the identity of its anonymous critics," The Roanoke Times, 4 Sept. 2021, <u>https://roanoke.com/news/local/mountain-valley-pipeline-seeks-theidentity-of-its-anonymous-critics/article_21c6a648-0cfc-11ec-812e-df0cd973c5da.html</u>; Laurence Hammack, "Pipeline's efforts to unmask critics by subpoena met with silence from Facebook," The Roanoke Times, 23 Oct. 2021, <u>https://roanoke.com/news/local/pipelines-efforts-to-unmask-criticsby-subpoena-met-with-silence-from-facebook/article_e4c9a510-3375-11ec-b054-bba8c108bee8. htm.</u>
- 183 Gromer Jeffers, Jr., Dallas Morning News, "Beto O'Rourke Says Dallas Billionaire Kelcy Warren is Suing Him for Defamation," NBC-DFW, 7 Mar. 2022 (includes copy of complaint), available at https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/beto-orourke-says-dallas-billionaire-kelcy-warren-issuing-him-for-defamation/2908849; Patrick Svitek, "Oil tycoon Kelcy Warren sues Beto O'Rourke alleging defamation over power grid criticism," The Texas Tribune, 7 Mar. 2022, https://www. texastribune.org/2022/03/07/beto-orourke-kelcy-warren-texas-power-grid; Justin Miller, "Kelcy Warren's Defamation Suit Has Beto O'Rourke Spoiling for a Fight," Texas Observer, 25 Mar. 2022 (referencing Warren's statement that the lawsuit was meant to "send a message"), https://www. texasobserver.org/kelcy-warrens-defamation-suit-has-beto-orourke-spoiling-for-a-fight.

